

AGREEMENT

BETWEEN THE

URBANA ASSOCIATION OF CLASSROOM TEACHERS

AND

URBANA BOARD OF EDUCATION

June 1, 2021 – May 31, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article 1 – Negotiations Agreement	1
Article 2 – Salary Schedule	6
Article 3 – Supplemental Contracts	7
Article 4 – Compensation for Part-Time and Hourly Employees	11
Article 5 – Health Insurance	11
Article 6 – Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA)	14
Article 7 – Tuition Reimbursement	14
Article 8 – Severance/Separation Pay	16
Article 9 – Intra-School Substitutes	17
Article 10 – Travel Reimbursement	18
Article 11 – Tax Sheltering of Employee Retirement Contribution	18
Article 12 – Service Credit	18
Article 13 – Certificated Family Dependents – Tuition Cost	19
Article 14 – Payroll Schedule	19
Article 15 – Payroll Deduction	20
Article 16 – Grievance Procedure	20
Article 17 – Teacher Workday and Planning Time	25
Article 18 – Supplemental Teaching Supplies Fund	27
Article 19 – Substitute Teachers	27
Article 20 – Student Teachers	28
Article 21 – Mentoring Program	28
Article 22 – Sick Leave	28
Article 23 – Leave of Absence Without Pay	32
Article 24 – Personal Leave	33
Article 25 – Sabbatical Leave	35
Article 26 – Assault Leave	36
Article 27 – Court Leave	37
Article 28 – Professional Development	37
Article 29 – Association Leave/Officer Payments	39
Article 30 – Length of Contract	40

Article 31 – Assignment and Transfer	42
Article 32 – Posting and Filling Vacancies	44
Article 33 – Reduction in Force.	45
Article 34 – Separation.	49
Article 35 – Non-Discrimination Provision	49
Article 36 – Personnel Files	49
Article 37 – Outside Complaints	51
Article 38 – Management Rights	52
Article 39 – Bargaining Unit Member Association Rights	52
Article 40 – Labor Management Committee	52
Article 41 – Access to School	54
Article 42 – Emergency Closing of Schools	54
Article 43 – Physical Examinations and Immunizations	54
Article 44 – Certification/Licensure	55
Article 45 – Notification of Board of Education Meetings	56
Article 46 – Inclusion	56
Article 47 – LPDC	57
Article 48 – Fair Share Fee.	57
Article 49 – Suspected Abuse and/or Neglect	58
Article 50 – Credit Flex Committee	58
Article 51 – Certified Staff Evaluation	59
Article 52 – Duration	70
Ratification	71

Appendix A: Plan Amendment	72
Appendix B: Certified Salary Schedules	73
Appendix C: Supplemental Contracts Salary Schedule	75
Appendix D: Alphabetical Listing of Supplementals	80
Appendix E: Record of Absence Form	81
Appendix F: Scenarios: Use of Leaves of Absence for Childbirth/Adoption	83
Appendix G: Grievance Report Form	84
Appendix H: Certificated Personal Leave Form	86
Appendix I: Certificated Leave Without Pay Form	87
Addendums - Memorandums of Understanding	
Intra-Sub - Article 9	88
Joint Supplemental Committee Building Leadership Supplementals	89

Article 1–Negotiations Agreement

A. Recognition

The Urbana City School District Board of Education recognizes the Urbana Association of Classroom Teachers OEA/NEA-Local as the sole and exclusive representative, for purposes of and as defined in Chapter 4117 of the Ohio Revised Code, for all professional certificated personnel, both full-time and regular part-time, whether actively employed or on leave of absence or on reduction in force suspension with recall rights, including by the way of illustration classroom teachers, tutors, guidance counselors, librarians, media and program specialists, nurses, substitutes after they have taught in one specific teacher position for sixty (60) consecutive school days in a school year, and department heads. Specifically excluded from the bargaining unit are the Superintendent, Assistant Superintendents, Administrative Directors, Principals, Assistant Principals, Administrative Assistants, Athletic Directors, non-certified employees and all non-certificated employment, teachers paid with auxiliary services funds, other substitutes and other administrative personnel as defined in Chapter 4117 of the Ohio Revised Code. The bargaining unit shall also include any newly created non-supervisory certificated position having a community of interest in wages, hours, and terms and conditions of employment with teachers in the unit as described above. Substitute teachers who are in the bargaining unit shall only be entitled to the negotiated teacher salary, insurance benefits and sick leave and only while actively employed and assigned continuously to the specific teacher position.

B. Board Authority

The Board of Education will exercise its exclusive authority to establish policy in all matters relative to conduct and management of the public schools within its jurisdiction, but assures the privilege of all members of the bargaining unit to constructively contribute their ideas on appropriate matters without fear of reprisal. Except as provided for in the master contract, the Board of Education has the sole and exclusive right to make all decisions essential to the conduct and management of schools.

C. Negotiations Procedure

1. Directing Requests:

Requests in writing for negotiation meetings from the Association will be made directly to the Superintendent as a representative of the Board of Education. Requests from the Board will be made in writing to the President of the Association as the representative of the Association. Such requests shall be made at least sixty (60) but not more than ninety (90) days prior to the expiration of this contract. However, the Board and Association may negotiate, by mutual consent, at any time. Issues to be negotiated shall be all matters pertaining to wages, hours or terms and other conditions of employment and the continuation, modification or deletion of an existing provision of this collective bargaining agreement.

2. Negotiation Meetings:

An agreement will be reached by the representatives of the Board and representatives of the Association within ten (10) days of the original request as to the time and place of the meeting which shall be held within fifteen (15) days after the original request has been submitted unless both parties agree to an extension of time. Unless the parties mutually agree to alternate arrangements, at the first negotiation session, the parties shall exchange initial written proposals in the form of contract language. Thereafter, neither party shall be permitted to submit additional topics for negotiations unless both parties agree. Further meetings shall be held at the request of either party involved in negotiations and shall be completed within forty (40) days or by a mutually agreed time. Meetings shall be scheduled with the least possible interruption of school schedules.

Negotiation meetings shall be in executive session unless mutually agreed by both parties. (In a situation of a crisis nature, such as legal deadlines, negotiations may be carried on during school hours with no monetary penalty to the Association negotiating members.)

3. Representation

Representation shall be limited to five (5) representatives each of the Board and the Association. Neither party in any negotiations shall have control over the selection of the negotiating representatives of the other party. While no final agreement shall be executed without ratification by the Association and the Board, the parties mutually pledge that their representatives will be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals and make concessions in the course of negotiations.

4. Assistance

The parties may call upon competent professional and lay representatives to consider matters under discussion and to make suggestions. Up to three consultants may be used by each of the parties in any of the negotiation meetings. Such consultants may not take part in the discussions unless invited to comment on particular topic. Summary notes may be maintained by both parties.

5. Information

The Board and Superintendent agree to make available to the Association's negotiation committee, upon request and in reasonable time prior to and during negotiations, available public information concerning financial resources of the district and such other public information as well as assist the Association.

The Association agrees to furnish all available public information on its proposals to the Board's negotiation team to support the development of sound programs for the school district.

6. News Releases

Neither the Board nor the UACT will release information to any media during negotiations. If negotiations go to impasse, each organization may release news as deemed necessary.

7. While Negotiations are in Progress:

a. Recesses

The chairman of either group may recess his group for independent caucus at any time. Caucuses are to be no longer than thirty (30) minutes unless mutually agreed.

b. Courtesy (Protocol)

No action to coerce or censor or penalize any negotiation participant shall be made or implied by any other member as a result of participation in the negotiation process. However, this shall not be construed to require any participant to submit to maltreatment, whether through abusive language or derogatory publication.

c. Item Agreement

As negotiation items receive tentative agreement they shall be reduced to writing, and initialed and dated by each party. Such initialing shall not constitute final agreement. However, such tentative agreement shall remove those items from further negotiations. Initialed items may be placed back on the table by mutual consent.

d. Schedule of Meetings

Until all negotiation meetings are scheduled, each meeting shall include a decision on an agreed time and place for the next subsequent meeting.

e. Agenda

When the requests of both parties are presented, the discussions shall be limited to the items agreed upon and no further additions shall be made during the course of negotiations unless by mutual agreement.

D. Agreement

When an agreement is reached through negotiations the outcome shall be reduced to writing, with two signed copies, one for the Association and one for the Board of Education. The agreement shall be submitted to the Association and to the Board of Education for formal approval within fifteen (15) calendar days. Following ratification by the Association and the Board of Education, the agreement shall be signed by the President of the Board of Education, the Superintendent of Schools, the President of the Association, the chief negotiator for the Association and shall become a collective bargaining contract for both parties.

E. Disagreement

1. Mediation:

- a. In the event an agreement is not reached by negotiations after full consideration of proposals and counterproposals, either of the parties shall have the option of declaring impasse.
- b. Impasse is whenever the parties have stopped talking to each other at the negotiating table or after many bargaining sessions have been held and the position of the parties have solidified and the parties have become intransigent pertaining to unresolved negotiation issues.
- c. If impasse is declared by either party, it is with the understanding that impasse proceedings are declared on all the issues where agreement has not been reached by both parties.
- d. The parties shall jointly prepare a request for Federal Mediation and direct such a request to the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service.
 - The assigned mediator shall have the authority to call meetings for the purpose of promoting an agreement between the parties.
- e. The mediator has no authority to recommend or to bind either party to any agreements.
- f. It is agreed that the procedures set forth in this Section constitute a mutually agreed Dispute Settlement Procedure which supersedes the procedures contained in O.R.C. 4117.14, except that the UACT does retain the rights enumerated in O.R.C. 4117.14(D)(2).

2. Advisory Arbitration:

- a. If after five (5) days of involvement of the mediator, agreement cannot be reached by both parties, the non-resolved issues will be submitted to advisory arbitration.
- b. Both sides will join in a request for the services of an arbitrator from the American Arbitration Association. The arbitrator shall be selected from a list of seven (7) names provided by the American Arbitration Association, in accordance with its rules and regulations. The alternative strike method will be used to determine which of the seven (7) arbitrators will be used.
- c. Both parties shall present their case on the unresolved issues according to rules established by the arbitrator and the arbitrator shall issue an advisory position on each of the unresolved issues. The position taken by the arbitrator shall not be binding on either party.
- d. Following the issuance of the advisory position by the arbitrator both parties shall have fifteen (15) calendar days to accept or reject the advisement of the arbitrator. Negotiations may continue on those issues during this fifteen (15) day period.
- e. The costs of advisory arbitration shall be shared equally by both parties.

F. Definitions

- 1. "Professional negotiations" means conferring, discussing and negotiating in good faith by a Board of Education or its designated representatives, and the UACT through its designated representatives, in an effort to reach an agreement with respect to salaries, hours, working conditions and teacher welfare by such Board and organization.
- 2. "Good faith" involves coming to the negotiating table with the intention of negotiating, not dogmatically pursuing preconceived stands. Good faith requires that the Association and the Board be willing to react to each other's proposals. If a proposal is unacceptable to one of the parties, that party is obligated to give its reason and offer counter-proposals. The obligation of a board or its representatives and the representatives of a recognized teacher organization to meet for the purposes of professional negotiations does not compel either party to agree to a proposal or require the making of a concession.
- 3. "Days" shall mean calendar days.
- 4. "Impasse" shall mean a deadlock which the parties are unable to resolve after good faith negotiations over a period of at least forty (40) days. Such impasse shall

- include the residue of irresolvable issues in the entire "package" being negotiated, but shall not prevent acceptance of resolved issues.
- 5. "Urbana Board of Education" referred to in this document as the Board.
- 6. "Urbana Association of Classroom Teachers" referred to in this document as the UACT.
- 7. "Shall" obligatory language.
- 8. "May" permissive language.

Article 2–Salary Schedule

- A. It is the intent of the Urbana City Board of Education and the UACT to develop a salary schedule that compares with other similar school districts and is within financial reach of the school district.
- B. The teacher salary schedule should stimulate professional growth as well as recognize experience as a factor of excellent teaching.
- C. Before the salary of a teacher is determined under the provisions of this schedule, he/she shall file an official transcript from any training institution(s), certifying the number of semester or quarter hours earned.
- D. No teacher shall be eligible to receive remuneration for teaching until he/she has filed a valid Ohio Teaching Certificate/License and an official transcript of his/her college credits with the Superintendent of Schools.
- E. Finally, the salary schedule is designed for equitable compensation to beginning and experienced personnel, as well as administration and extra-curricular responsibilities.
- F. General Provisions of the Salary Schedule:
 - 1. The schedule shall apply to all regular teachers.
 - 2. All teachers eligible to advance to the 150-hour column, masters column, masters plus fifteen (15) column, or masters plus thirty (30) hours column shall file an official transcript of credits in the Superintendent's office no later than September 15 if credit is to be received for the current school year.
 - 3. Specify advancement to 150-hour column by total of 150 semester hours only.
- G. The salary schedules found in the Appendix provide the agreed upon effective dates and base pay in the Bachelors column at 0 years' experience.

H. No step increases on the salary schedule will be granted for a year of service for the 2011-2012, 2012-2013, and 2013-2014 school years. For the 2014-2015 school year all bargaining unit members will remain at the salary schedule step as designated during the 2013-2014 school year. Salary schedule steps will resume with the 2015-2016 school year.

Each staff member who was at Step 19 or below on the salary schedule for the 2011-2012 school year and held at that same step for three (3) years shall receive one "step" recovery for the 2016-2017 school year.

Each staff member who was at Step 19 or below on the salary schedule for the 2011-2012 school year and held at the same step for three years shall receive one "step" recovery for the 2021-2022 school year.

There shall be a one and one-half percent (1.5%) increase in the base salary for the 2021-2022 school year, and a two and one-half percent (2.5%) increase in the base salary for the 2022-2023 school year. The parties agree to a wage re-opener for the 2023-2024 school year.

Bargaining unit members employed at the end of the 2020-2021 school year, and who remain employed at the start of the 2021-2022 school year, shall receive a one thousand-dollar (\$1,000) COVID relief stipend to be paid on the second pay of October 2021. Bargaining unit members employed at the end of the 2020-2021 school year, and who remain employed at the start of the 2022-2023 school year, shall receive a seven hundred and fifty dollar (\$750) COVID stipend to be paid on the second pay of October 2022.

Article 3–Supplemental Contracts

- A. All members of the bargaining unit having additional responsibilities above and beyond their contractual day are entitled to compensation for such responsibilities and shall be given a written contract that is in addition to their regular contract in keeping with the Ohio Revised Code. Such supplemental contracts shall include the following information:
 - 1. name of said employee
 - 2. name of school district and the Board of Education for which the responsibilities shall be performed
 - 3. title and location(s) of the duty and the compensation to be paid for the additional responsibility
 - 4. date when the responsibility is to be performed and compensation is to be made
 - 5. provision for signature and date of signing by the employee, Board President and Treasurer of the Board
 - 6. the signing of the contract must precede the commencement of the duties.

- B. Compensation for new positions created that require additional time beyond the normal school day will be negotiated by the Association.
- C. Pay schedule for currently approved supplemental positions is contained in Appendix C.

D. Selection

- 1. Certificated employees who are holders of supplemental contracts will be notified of the Board's intent not to rehire them in their position by the following deadlines:
 - a. Fall sports notice by January 30 posted by April 30
 - b. Winter sports notice by April 30 posted by June 30
 - c. Spring sports notice by June 30 posted by September 30
 - d. All other supplementals notice by April 30 posted by June 30

Failure to meet the above deadlines shall not preclude the Board from notifying the holder of a supplemental contract of the Board's intent not to rehire them due to circumstances which were not known by the Board prior to the notice deadline.

- 2. A current certificated employee will be selected for the position if he/she meets the job qualifications listed on the posting as determined by the application form or letter, the structured interview, and favorable past evaluations (if applicable to the position posted). The Board of Education will adopt a written evaluation instrument to be used for all positions in the district on a system-wide basis.
- 3. Supplemental positions shall be filled according to the following guidelines and be subject to the provisions of the Ohio Revised Code regarding the requirements for such position:
 - a. The Board shall offer the position to certificated, qualified employees in the district.
 - b. If no one accepts the position, the Board may offer the position to certificated qualified people outside the district.
 - c. If no one still accepts the position, the Board may fill that position with any qualified person.
- 4. If a non-certificated/non-licensed individual has at least three (3) or more consecutive years of experience in a particular supplemental position, the Board may renew the contract of a non-certificated/non-licensed individual currently employed by the Board under the same supplemental contract for an additional

year, without first offering the position held by that individual to employees of the district who are certificated/licensed individuals or advertising the position as available to any qualified certificated/licensed individuals who are not currently employed by the Board.

E. Holders of supplemental contracts shall be placed on the appropriate step according to their Urbana experience in that position.

F. Sharing (Splitting) of Supplemental Contracts

- 1. Any open (unfilled) supplemental position, upon written approval of both the Superintendent AND the UACT Co-Presidents, may be posted as a shared position. Such postings will clearly identify that the responsibilities and compensation for the position will be equally divided between the two persons employed for the shared position.
- 2. Positions filled in this manner will be compensated at the lowest experience level of the two persons employed. (For example, if one person is at step 0 and one is at step 2, then both would split the supplemental for step 0).
- 3. Positions filled in this manner will be only for one school year. Both contracts for the shared position will be automatically non-renewed.
- 4. If one of the two persons employed under a shared supplemental contract resigns prior to completion of their duties, the remaining person employed for the position shall be given the option of completing the remaining full responsibilities of the supplemental contract for full compensation as identified in the current collective bargaining agreement. If the remaining employed person elects, in writing, not to complete the supplemental contract as an individual, then a secondary posting for the shared supplemental position shall be posted for five (5) calendar days.
- 5. If, after the initial posting as a shared position, there are not two qualified candidates identified to share the position, upon written approval of the Superintendent and the UACT Co-Presidents, the position may be re-posted as a non-shared position. This secondary positing will be for five (5) calendar days.

G. Athletics

- 1. Coaches who move from one sport to another begin at the first step of the new sport.
- 2. Current Urbana employees advancing to a higher level of coaching or who are returning to coaching after a period of absence within the same sport shall get credit for previous coaching experience at Urbana for the purpose of determining salary.
- 3. Head coaches new to the system may be placed as high as step two, commensurate with past experience.

- 4. All other coaches new to the system may be placed as high as step one, commensurate with past experience.
- 5. Head coaching positions shall be paid no later than four weeks after the last varsity contest and all job-related responsibilities have been completed and complete inventory is submitted, whichever is later.
- 6. Assistant coaching positions shall be paid no later than four weeks after the last varsity contest of their particular sport and all job-related responsibilities have been completed, whichever is later.

HIGHLIGHTED AREA HAS BEEN MODIFIED VIA MOU - SEE PAGE #89

- H. Department/Grade Level Chairpersons
 - 2-3 members
 - 4-6 members
 - 7+ members

Membership includes the department chairperson

High School departments recognized for chairperson stipends are:

Business/Media Technology Guidance English

Science Fine Arts Health/Physical Ed. Special Education Social Studies Foreign Language

Vocational Math

Junior High departments recognized for chairperson stipends are:

English Social Studies Math

Science Special Education Physical Ed/Health

Technology/Guidance/Arts

When there are two or more members in the building, Elementary School departments recognized for chairperson stipends are one per grade level per building:

North Elementary South Elementary East Elementary Local Intermediate

Numbers in each department/grade level shall be based on assignment of teachers as of the beginning of each school year. Department chairs shall receive written notification of member assignments by no later than the first teacher day of each year.

I. Yearly assignments shall be paid in two equal installments: The second regular pay date in January and the second regular pay date in June. Seasonal advising positions shall be paid in that half in which their duties are completed.

- J. All summer school teachers will be issued a separate contract delineating their assignments. They shall be paid biweekly at the BA Step 0 rate based on the number of hours worked during each pay period. Teachers shall be paid one (1) hour of planning with a minimum of four (4) hours of instruction/supervision per day. High School summer physical education instructors will be paid at the tutor rate for all hours actually worked.
- K. The parties agree to convene a joint supplemental committee comprised of five (5) members appointed by UACT and five (5) members appointed by administration to convene no later than September 13, 2021 to review building leadership supplemental contracts. The committee will make recommendations to the Superintendent and the UACT President regarding the supplemental salary schedule by November 1, 2021, for the purposes of the development of a Memorandum of Understanding.

Article 4–Compensation for Part-Time and Hourly Employees

A. Tutors

- 1. The hourly rate of pay for tutors of homebound students or tutoring done outside the work day shall be paid at an hourly rate of twenty dollars (\$20.00) per hour.
- 2. One hour of paid planning time shall be granted for every five hours of instruction.
- 3. Tutor contracts will clearly define responsibilities, direct supervisor, hours and expenses covered.
- 4. Tutors will be reimbursed for mileage only if the student is being instructed outside the district.
- B. Bargaining unit members employed less than full-time on a regular contract shall be paid a prorated amount based on the current salary schedule.
- C. The traditional school day and school year is designated in Article 17–Teacher Workday and Planning Time. For hours above the traditional school day or days above the traditional school year, bargaining unit members may be hired at the tutor rate for such activities/programs.
- D. Part-time employees regularly assigned on a half-time or better basis per week shall qualify for all hospitalization and life insurance provisions of the Agreement.

Article 5-Health Insurance

In order to be eligible for insurance, an employee must be contracted for at least 30 hours per week. However, any employee who, as of November 1, 2019 is less than 30 hours per week will be grandfathered. Each eligible bargaining unit member who elects single or family

comprehensive major medical insurance must meet the requirements of the schedule listed below and will pay the following percentage of the monthly premium through payroll deduction.

Employees may not be paid cash in lieu of insurance benefits.

Coverage: See Plan Booklet for COG adopted coverage information

Medical

A. The Board will pay 85% of the premium and the employee will pay 15% for full-time employees.

B. Stark County Schools Council

The Board of Education may fully meet its obligations to provide health care benefits and services under this collective bargaining agreement by participating in the health benefits program of the Stark County Schools Council (COG). The Board shall provide health insurance through the COG. The coverage shall be the standardized COG specifications representative of the COG and the Stark County OEA office representative.

C. Preferred Provider - Doctors/Hospitals

- 1. The parties agree that one or more Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) programs for hospital and physicians' services shall be provided through the Stark County Council of Governments (COG) Health Insurance Program.
- 2. The selection of the PPO(s), the types of benefits/programs, or any changes therein, shall be mutually determined by the representative of the COG and the Stark County OEA office representative.

D. <u>Preferred Provider – Prescription Drugs</u>

The Board shall provide, through the Stark County Council of Governments, a preferred provider drug program that, if the employee chooses to utilize, will include the following:

- 1. The program will be available to employees and their dependents who have "primary" coverage under the District's insurance.
- 2. The employee will pay the 20% co-payment to the provider and the remaining 80% will be direct billed to the insurance company. If the yearly maximum has been reached, provisions will be made to refund the employee's 20% co-payment.
- 3. The deductible will be waived.
- 4. The list of covered expenses shall be agreed upon by the COG and the Stark County OEA office representative.

- 5. Mail order prescription: Mail order must be used for maintenance drugs in order for the insurance provisions to apply.
- 6. Generic: Generic drugs must be substituted where applicable in order for the insurance provisions to apply.

Life Insurance

The Board, through the COG, shall provide term life and accidental death and dismemberment coverage in the amount of the value of the salary rounded to the nearest \$1,000. Any employee, as of November 1, 2019 who has life insurance and works less than 30 hours and more than 17.5 hours shall be grandfathered.

Bargaining unit members may purchase additional term life insurance at the group rate, in \$5,000 increments, up to a maximum of \$60,000 coverage in addition to Board paid coverage. Modifications to this provision may be necessary to comply with requirements of the insurance carrier. The value of the life insurance reduces by 50% at age 65. The specific terms of the policy are contained in the life insurance contract.

Section 125 Tax Shelter

The Board will provide, through the COG, tax sheltering of the individual's contribution for health costs, unreimbursed medical expenses and dependent coverage will be provided, under IRS Section 125.

All COG employers must offer the IRS Section 125 tax shelter provided through the COG. If an employee elects to utilize any of the IRS 125 benefits, the administrative cost shall be shared equally between the employee and the employer.

<u>Premium Holidays</u>: If the employer receives a premium holiday(s), the employees shall not be required to pay their portion of the premium(s) for the holiday month(s).

<u>Spousal Coverage:</u> Any new Participants to the COG, after June 30, 2015, with working spouses who have the ability to be covered under an insurance plan through his/her place of employment, will be required to take his/her plan as their primary plan. This provision does not apply to a participant who had insurance with one COG employer and immediately thereafter, moved to another COG employer. If the spouse is required to pay forty (40%) percent or more of the premium with his/her employer, the requirements of this section shall not apply.

<u>Same Sex Marriage</u>: If state law recognizes same-sex marriage, the COG plan specifications will be modified to include those individuals.

Article 6 – Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA)

The Board and the Union Recognize that unit members are entitled to leave rights provided by the Family Medical leave Act (FMLA).

FMLA Leave must be requested in writing on forms provided by the Board. FMLA Leave will run concurrent with sick leave, personal leave or any other paid leave available to the employee. Time spent on such paid leave for any FMLA condition listed on the FMLA form shall be counted against the maximum FMLA Leave.

During FMLA Leave, the board shall continue to pay the contribution toward the monthly health insurance premium it makes for a professional staff member on the active payroll. The employee shall pay the remaining portion of the monthly premium (if any), the first day of the month in advance.

Upon expiration of FMLA Leave, if the employee remains on unpaid leave, he/she may continue to participate in the Board's group insurance plan by making payments in accordance with COBRA regulations. To continue to be enrolled in the life insurance program, the employee must pay the entire premium each month.

The employer may require an employee that is on FMLA Leave due to his/her own serious medical condition to furnish certification from the employee's health care provider that the employee is able to resume work. Upon request by the administration, and at the Board's expense, an employee shall be required to obtain a second opinion from a physician selected by the Board. If the second opinion conflicts with the first, the employee and the employer shall select a third doctor, at Board expense, whose opinion is final and binding.

Upon return to service, the employee shall resume the same contract status which he/she held prior to the leave.

The Board shall adopt forms and written procedures consistent with this Agreement which may be necessary to fulfill its obligations under the FMLA and shall provide these to employees and others upon request.

Article 7–Tuition Reimbursement

- A. The Urbana City Board of Education will provide one hundred forty dollars (\$140) per quarter hour and/or one hundred seventy dollars (\$170) per semester hour for college work beyond the bachelor's degree that meets the requirements of this article up to a maximum of nineteen (19) quarter hours or thirteen (13) semester hours per year and up to a maximum of forty-seven thousand dollars (\$47,000) which shall be the total Board expenditure for such reimbursement in each year. The "year" as defined for when courses are taken and for when the above listed maximum expenditures apply shall be July 1 through June 30.
- B. This reimbursement is available only to members of the bargaining unit. Tutors and substitute teachers are not eligible for this reimbursement.

- C. Payment will be made once a year on or before the first regular pay date in November following the particular eligibility year.
- D. Payment will be made only to those employees who return to work in the district the year following their course work. If on an approved leave of absence, the employee will be reimbursed upon returning to work following the leave of absence.
- E. For those who have a bachelor's degree but are not fully certified, payment will only be made if the hours are applicable toward full licensure.
- F. Payment will be made for undergraduate or graduate courses taken at any state approved institution for teacher education and specifically to improve the employee's performance of their duties in Urbana City Schools. If there is a question concerning suitability of a specific course, the Superintendent will discuss the situation with the employee before approving or disapproving the application.

If a course application is disapproved, the employee will be given reasons in writing for that disapproval no more than ten (10) school days after the employee submitted said request. In the event of non-approval of a course request, the decision may be appealed, within ten (10) school days of the employee's signed receipt of the course's non-approval, to the tuition reimbursement committee which shall consist of two (2) teachers appointed by the UACT President, the appropriate building principal, and chaired by the Superintendent of Schools. In the event a majority vote is not reached, the decision will be subject to grievance.

- G. The employee must submit the tuition reimbursement form in writing to the Superintendent prior to the first-class meeting of the course for which reimbursement will be requested.
- H. Within 60 days of completion of the course, the employee will resubmit the completed tuition reimbursement form along with a receipt for the actual cost of the course. The employee will submit a grade slip or transcript showing course number and grade received within 60 days of receiving the grade and no checks will be issued until grade slip/transcript is received. Tuition Reimbursement shall not exceed the actual quarter hour or semester hour tuition cost to the employee.
- I. In the event that the requests for reimbursement exceed the applicable amounts listed in Section A herein, the total amount of requests for full credit courses will be prorated (divided evenly) into the applicable amounts listed in Section A herein. In any case, however, reimbursement will not exceed one hundred forty dollars (\$140) per quarter hour or one hundred seventy dollars (\$170) per semester hour.
- J. Tuition reimbursement forms will be available in the district office.
- K. Both sections of the form must be submitted by the deadlines given in order to receive payment.

Article 8–Severance/Separation Pay

- A. Pursuant to Section 124.39, Ohio Revised Code, the Urbana City Board of Education shall grant severance pay to all full-time and half-time employees as described below.
- B. Upon an employee's indicated intent to retire and upon receipt by the Board of an application for processing retirement benefits from a retirement system the Board shall grant one day's pay for each 3 days of accumulated sick leave up to a maximum of 300 days of accumulated sick leave (maximum severance days of 100).
- C. In lieu of severance under paragraph B, the Board shall, at the request of any employee who is leaving the district and who has accumulated a total of twenty-five (25) years' service defined by the State Teachers Retirement System with at least fifteen (15) of those years being in Urbana City Schools, grant a separation pay equal to one-half (1/2) the amount that would be granted in the case of retirement (up to a maximum of 150 days of accumulated sick leave for a maximum separation pay equal to 50 days). Employees terminated for Just Cause are excluded from this provision and are ineligible to receive any severance pay.
- D. Payment in accordance with either paragraph B or C above or paragraph H below shall be considered to eliminate all sick leave credit. Separation payments will be issued in January following separation from employment from the district. For employees who are not eligible for the accumulated leave plan set forth in paragraph H below, the severance payment will be issued in January following retirement.
- E. Severance payment shall be made only one (1) time to any employee.
- F. The days of accumulated sick leave on which severance pay is based can be a combination of that accumulated in Urbana City Schools and that which is properly transferred from another governmental agency, department or political subdivision.
- G. In the event of the death of an employee, the severance or separation pay due such employee shall be paid to the life insurance beneficiary of the employee or the estate of the deceased as though that teacher had actually retired from or left the district on the date of death.

H. Accumulated Leave Plans

All employees who turn 55 or older in the calendar year in which they retire will take part in an Accumulated Leave Plan that is offered by one of the following four companies: VOYA, MetLife Investors Group, Variable Annuity Life Insurance Co., or Horace Mann.

1. If a retiring member is a participant in an accumulated leave plan, an employer contribution shall be made on his/her behalf under the accumulated leave plan within seventy-five (75) calendar days of the participant's last workday in an amount equal to the lesser of:

- a. The total amount of the Participant's Severance Pay, or
- b. The maximum contribution amount allowable under the terms of the accumulated leave plan.
- 2. To the extent that an accumulated leave plan participant's severance pay exceeds the maximum amount allowable under the accumulated leave plan for a calendar year, the excess amount shall be payable to the accumulated leave plan in the following January, up to the maximum accumulated leave plan limits for that calendar year. If there is any remaining excess, it shall likewise be paid in subsequent calendar years; provided, however, that if any excess remains at the end of the fifth calendar year following the calendar year of retirement, the remainder shall be paid in cash to the retired employee.
- 3. If a member is entitled to have a contribution paid to an accumulated leave plan and dies prior to such contribution being paid to the Plan, the contribution shall be paid to the estate of the deceased member.

Article 9–Intra-School Substitutes

- A. Bargaining unit members who agree to act as intra-school substitutes must sign a supplemental contract. Assignments will be made by the building principal.
- B. Intra-school substitution may be performed by bargaining unit members who volunteer to sign a supplemental contract to teach during the regular school day during their conference period and/or lunch period.
- C. Vocational teachers may not substitute during their vocational planning or student supervision time.

HIGHLIGHTED AREA HAS BEEN MODIFIED VIA MOU – SEE PAGE #88

D. Bargaining unit members will be paid for substituting according to the following rates:

Ten dollars (\$10.00) for up to twenty-five (25) minutes or twenty dollars (\$20.00) for periods of twenty-six (26) to fifty (50) minutes at the Elementary level.

Twenty dollars (\$20.00) per period at Urbana Junior High and Urbana High School

- E. Payment is to be made on the first pay date in December and second pay date in June.
- F. An administrator shall not place a student in another teacher's classroom for disciplinary reasons (including, but not limited to, In School Suspension or Alternative Learning Center situations) for more than thirty (30) minutes each day.

Article 10–Travel Reimbursement

- A. Members of the bargaining unit whose assignments routinely require travel shall be reimbursed at the IRS rate as of August 15 each year.
- B. Mileage should include only the travel distance required above what the employee would drive the normal course of getting to and from the work place.
- C. Non-routine travel to central points in the district for general teachers' meetings and similar events is not reimbursable.
- D. Travel time shall not be used to reduce lunch time or planning time.
- E. Travel report forms provided by the Treasurer will be completed monthly, unless alternative arrangements are agreed upon by the treasurer and employee. All report forms for the travel expenses incurred before June 1 must be submitted no later than June 15 in order to be eligible for reimbursement.
- F. The maximum mileage reimbursement for any one meeting in which three or more members from the same building attend will be equivalent to the mileage reimbursement for two attendees from each building divided equally among those who drive.

Article 11–Tax Sheltering of Employee Retirement Contribution

The Board agrees to take action and file the forms necessary to remove the employee's contribution to the State Teachers Retirement System from the employee's salary calculation prior to the calculation of state and federal income tax on that salary.

The Association agrees to assume responsibility with the administration for explaining the charges that occur on the W-2 IRS Annual Earnings Form as a result of this action.

Article 12–Service Credit

A. The salary of a teacher or full-time tutor is based on years of service. A teacher or full-time tutor, continuing to teach in the Urbana City School District, receives credit for all years of teaching experience which consist of one hundred twenty (120) days in a given year under a teacher's or full-time tutor's contract, appropriate to their academic training level on the salary schedule for the Urbana City School District (O.R.C. 3317.13). Accumulation of service credit did not apply for the 2011-2012, 2012-2013, and 2013-2014 school years.

Each staff member who was at Step 19 or below on the salary schedule for the 2011-2012 school year and held at the same step for three (3) years shall receive one "step" recovery for the 2016-2017 school year.

Each staff member who was at Step 19 or below on the salary schedule for the 2011-2012 school year and held at the same step for three (3) years shall receive one "step" recovery for the 2021-2022 school year.

- B. A teacher or full-time tutor, new to the district, receives credit for each year to a maximum of fifteen (15) years consisting of a minimum of one hundred twenty (120) days in a given year under a teacher's or tutor's contract.
- C. Credit is given for each year of active military service up to a maximum of five (5) years with a partial year of eight (8) continuous months or more of service counting as a full year (O.R.C. 3317.13).
- D. Credit is given for each one hundred twenty (120) days in a given academic year of daily substitute teaching in any number of verifiable state accredited schools.
- E. Credit for a fractional part of a year of teaching will be determined on the salary schedule by the Board of Education. A year of credit for teaching service must consist of at least 120 days.
- F. The beginning salary of newly appointed teachers shall be based upon years of prior teaching service. Service in the Armed Forces of the United States shall be given credit on the salary schedule (up to five [5] years).

Article 13–Certificated Family Dependents–Tuition Cost

All certificated staff members' dependents will be able to attend Urbana City Schools tuition free if they live outside the school boundaries. However, the Open Enrollment Process is required for those who elect to send their children to Urbana City Schools.

Article 14–Payroll Schedule

- A. Beginning with the 2015-2016 school year, there will be twenty-four pays per contract year. Regular scheduled pays will be on the fifth (5th) and twentieth (20th) of each month. When the regular pay date falls on a Saturday, Sunday or holiday, automatic deposits will occur on the business day immediately preceding the weekend or holiday.
- B. Direct automatic payroll deposit will be required of all bargaining unit members. Bargaining unit members shall authorize direct deposit to an applicable banking institution. Once authorized, direct deposit shall not be altered unless there is a change in marital status, relocation or bank change. To implement a direct deposit change, thirty (30) days advance written notice to the Treasurer shall be required. Direct deposit for a bargaining unit member shall be made to only one bank and one account.

Article 15–Payroll Deduction

The payroll deductions listed below will be made by the treasurer upon proper request from the bargaining unit member.

- A. Credit Union: Payroll deduction can be arranged any time. Ten (10) days prior notice is required.
- B. Association Dues will be payroll deducted subject to submission of an authorization form by the bargaining unit member.
- C. Tax Sheltered Annuities: Approved tax sheltered annuitized payments may be payroll deducted subject to limitations imposed by Board regulations.
- D. United Way donations may be payroll deducted.
- E. Supplemental Insurance: Premiums for supplemental insurance may be payroll deducted.
- F. STRS Credit Purchase: STRS service credit may be payroll deducted.
- G. Fair Share Fee.
- H. The Fund for Children and Public Education (FCPE).
- I. Community for Education. Provide opportunity for bargaining unit members to provide funds to the levy support organization for the Urbana City School District through payroll deduction.
- J. 529 Education Savings Plan.

Article 16-Grievance Procedure

A. Statement of Purpose

- 1. This Grievance procedure is an effort to secure, in an orderly and responsible manner, equitable solutions to grievances at the lowest possible administrative level.
- 2. Every bargaining unit member shall have the right to present grievances in accordance with these procedures with representation of their choice or without representation; however, a copy of all written grievances filed will be forwarded to the Association by the Grievant.
- 3. Nothing contained in this Article or elsewhere in this Master Agreement shall be construed to prevent any individual bargaining unit member from discussing a

- grievance with his/her supervisor and having it adjusted without intervention or representation of association representatives.
- 4. The adjustment of any grievance shall be in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Master Agreement and the Association President shall be made aware of the adjustment.

B. Definitions

- 1. A "grievance" is a complaint involving the alleged violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of the Master Agreement.
- 2. A "grievant" or 'aggrieved" is an employee bargaining unit member or group of bargaining unit members or the Association alleging a violation, misrepresentation or misapplication of the Master Agreement.
- 3. During the adopted school calendar, "days" shall mean school days. At all other times, "days" shall mean weekdays (Monday through Friday) excluding legal holidays.
- 4. "Representation" of the aggrieved may be by a person of that grievant's choosing, except that no member of another teacher organization may represent the grievant.

C. Miscellaneous

- 1. Time limits within this provision shall be considered a maximum unless mutual written agreement to extension by both parties is made.
- 2. If a grievance is not formally initiated within twenty-one (21) days after the aggrieved party knew, was made known, or should have known upon the exercise of reasonable diligence, of the act and conditions upon which the grievance is based, the grievance shall be considered waived.
- 3. If a decision on a grievance is not appealed within the time limits specified at any step of this procedure, the grievance will be deemed settled on the disposition of that step and further appeal shall be barred.
- 4. Failure at any step of these procedures to appropriately communicate the decision of the grievance within the specified time limits shall permit the grievance to proceed to the next step.
- 5. At each formal step, either party may have representation of his/her choice.
- 6. The parties agree that the grievance proceedings, allegations and decisions shall be kept confidential as is specified in this Master Agreement and to the maximum extent permitted by law.

- 7. A bargaining unit member who participates in these grievance procedures shall not be subject to discipline or reprisal because of such participation.
- 8. Decisions rendered at each formal step of the Grievance Procedure will be made in writing on the forms hereto attached setting forth the decision and the reasons thereof, and will be transmitted to the Grievant, the Superintendent and the Association President.
- 9. Hearings and conferences conducted under this procedure shall be at a time and place which will afford a fair and reasonable opportunity for all persons, including witnesses, entitled to be present to attend and will be held, insofar as possible, after regular school hours, or during non-teaching time of personnel involved. When such hearings and conferences are held during school hours at the order of the arbitrator, the grievant and the Association President shall be excused, with pay, for that purpose.
- 10. The parties shall schedule the appearance of witnesses so that prolonged and unnecessary absences from such witnesses' assigned duties shall be avoided. In order to limit the amount of interference with the students' education, each party shall inform the other at least five (5) school days prior to the scheduled arbitration hearing of the identity of those witnesses the party intends to call and the anticipated length of time the witness will be absent from his/her assigned duties. The parties shall coordinate the appearances of the witnesses in an effort to minimize the need for multiple substitute teachers. In the event there is a need to engage one or more substitute teacher(s) to cover the absences of witnesses called by the grievant or Association to an arbitration hearing, the Board shall provide for the first substitute and the Association shall reimburse the Board for the costs associated with that substitute coverage.
- 11. The grievance shall be filed on a standard form (Appendix G) which shall set forth: (1) a clear and concise summary of the facts upon which the grievance is based; (2) references to the specific provisions of the Master Agreement which are claimed to have been violated, misinterpreted or misapplied; (3) the specific relief demanded; (4) the date of the occurrence upon which the grievance is based; and, (5) the date the formal grievance is filed.

D. Steps in the Grievance Procedure

1. Informal:

Any bargaining unit member having a grievance shall attempt to privately discuss this problem first with the immediate supervisor or the administrator who has the authority to remedy the problem before a formal grievance shall be filed, the grievant may be accompanied by a representative of the member's choice.

2. Step One – Immediate Supervisor:

If, as a result of the discussion, the matter is not resolved to the satisfaction of the grievant, he/she shall file a written grievance with the grievant's immediate supervisor. A grievance filed with the immediate supervisor or the appropriate administrator must be filed within twenty-one (21) days after the grievant could reasonably be assumed to have known of the event or action giving rise to the alleged grievance. A Step One grievance conference shall occur within five (5) days after the grievance is filed, a representative of his/her choice may accompany the grievant. Twenty-four (24) hours advance notification concerning representation must be given to the supervisor. The supervisor shall file a written decision on the grievance within ten (10) days of the Step One grievance conference.

3. Step Two – Superintendent:

In the event a grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved at Step One, the grievant may file within ten (10) days of the administrator's written decision at Step One, a copy of the grievance with the Superintendent. Within five (5) days after such written grievance is filed, the grievant, who may have a representative of his/her choice, and the Superintendent or designee shall meet at a Step Two grievance conference to discuss the grievance. Twenty-four (24) hours advance notification concerning representation must be given to the Superintendent or designee. The Superintendent or designee shall file a written decision within ten (10) days of the Step Two grievance conference and communicated in writing to the grievant and the Association President.

4. Step Three – Urbana City School District Board of Education:

If the grievant is not satisfied with the written Step Two grievance response of the Superintendent, the grievant may, within fourteen (14) days of receiving the Superintendent's Step Two response, through the UACT Executive Committee, request a review by the Board of Education. The request shall be submitted in writing through the Superintendent of Schools who shall attach all related papers and forward the request to the Board of Education. The Board, or a committee thereof, shall review the grievance, hold a hearing with the grievant, in executive session, if requested, and render a Step Three decision in writing within fourteen (14) days.

5. Step Four – Mediation:

If, after receiving the Step Three grievance decision of the Board, the grievant remains unsatisfied, the grievant shall request in writing that the matter be submitted to grievance mediation with the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS), unless the grievance pertains to an issue affecting the member's wages (including but not limited to suspension, demotion, termination, non-

renewal, RIF, supplemental contracts, and salary schedule placement). Mediation is voluntary when a member's wages are affected as a result of the act which precipitated the grievance. This request shall be made within fourteen (14) days from the receipt of the Step Three grievance decision of the Board. When applicable, the parties agree to participate in the mediation of all the issues set forth in the grievance(s) at the first meeting date available to the mediator, but no later than thirty (30) days from the filing of the request for mediation. If the mediation process is not successful or is not completed within thirty (30) days of the request for mediation and the grievant remains unsatisfied, the grievance may proceed to the next step.

6. Step Five – Arbitration:

- a. If the grievant is not satisfied by the decision of the Board and appropriately elects not to submit the matter to grievance mediation, or if the grievant is not satisfied with the results of the mediation, the Association, through the UACT Executive Committee, may within ten (10) days of receipt of the written decision of the Board at Step Three (if mediation is not elected) or the conclusion of the mediation submit the grievance to binding arbitration according to the voluntary rules of the American Arbitration Association. Written notice of that advancement shall be given to the Board President, the Superintendent and the Treasurer. If the parties mutually agree, the grievance may be submitted to expedited arbitration.
- b. The Arbitrator shall be chosen from a list provided by the American Arbitration Association (AAA). Selection and hearing shall be in accordance with the voluntary rules and regulations of the AAA. The Arbitrator shall hold the necessary hearing promptly and issue the decision within such time as may be agreed by the parties and the Arbitrator. The parties shall equally share the administrative costs imposed by AAA to administer the arbitration.
- c. The arbitrator shall expressly confine himself/herself to the precise issue(s) submitted for arbitration and shall have no authority to decide any other issue(s) not specifically submitted to him/her or to submit observations or declarations of opinion which are not directly essential in reaching determination or to exceed the remedy demanded. The arbitrator shall have no authority to alter, add to or subtract from the terms of the negotiated agreement, or to make any decision contrary to law or the negotiated agreement. The arbitrator shall limit the decision to the application and interpretation of the express terms and provisions of the negotiated agreement. The decision of the arbitrator on the grievance shall be binding on both parties.

d. The costs for the Arbitrator's services and his/her costs shall be borne by the losing party. Each party shall bear its costs for its representation in the arbitration.

Article 17-Teacher Workday and Planning Time

A. School Year, Opening and Closing Dates of School Time

The Superintendent of Schools is responsible for establishing the opening and closing dates of each school term. The teacher work year will consist of one hundred eighty-five (185) days which may include pre-school workshops and readiness, record days, Central Inservice Day and convocation days. These will be determined each year as to need. The total basic contract school year for teachers is no more than one hundred eighty-five (185) days.

A record day shall be defined as a day for teachers to work independently preparing and maintaining classrooms and classroom resources, planning for instruction, and completing records and grades.

Effective with the 2018–2019 school year, records days shall be scheduled as follows: the equivalent of one (1) full uninterrupted day prior to the bargaining unit member's assigned open house date, one (1) day at the end of the first semester, and one (1) day at the end of the school year.

At the Board's discretion, one additional day per school year (maximum 186) may be added to the calendar for the purposes of professional development. If added, all teachers shall be compensated for this additional day at their per diem rate of pay. The decision of whether or not to add this day to the calendar must be made by March 1 of the preceding school year, with notification being provided to the UACT President. Scheduling of the added day will be accomplished with the development of the school calendar submitted to the Association.

B. School Day-All Teachers

- 1. Outside limits: Staff starting times may be staggered to permit effective scheduling and supervision. The outside limits for the staff day shall not exceed one half $(\frac{1}{2})$ hour before the teacher work day or one (1) hour after the teacher work day.
- 2. Work-day: 7½ hours-the length of the work day for all bargaining unit members shall be 7½ hours or four hundred fifty (450) consecutive minutes. Should a bargaining unit member receive an assignment that, upon completion, would extend the workday past the contracted day, the Board will provide relief from the duty at the expiration of the aforementioned workday. If no relief is available the Board shall provide an equivalent amount of compensatory leave time. The use and administration of compensatory leave shall be governed by the language of Article

- 24—Personal Leave, as applicable. The parties agree that compensatory leave shall be used to cover employee absences before other types of leave, if available for use.
- 3. Instructional day: The length of the instructional day (teaching and supervision time) for all Urbana teachers shall be no more than three hundred forty-five (345) minutes per day.

4. Planning and Conference Time:

- a. Each employee shall have a minimum of three hundred (300) minutes per week of planning and conference time. Two hundred twenty (220) (200) minutes of the three hundred (300) minutes minimum shall be set aside on the schedule exclusively for teacher directed planning. Employees shall not leave school grounds without prior approval of the building principal. Student supervision shall not be assigned during this conference and planning time, but professional staff meetings may be scheduled when a portion of this time is after student dismissal.
- b. The teacher work day at elementary buildings shall be scheduled in order to create a forty (40) minute block of planning and conference time during the elementary work day. The teacher will have one Teacher Based Team Meeting per week. Morning and afternoon duties shall be assigned in as equitable a manner as feasible. The division of those duties shall be established by a joint committee at each building, where applicable by grade level. Parent meetings which require the attendance of teachers may also be scheduled during this forty (40) minute block.
- c. The three hundred (300) minutes of planning and conference time shall be scheduled in time blocks of at least twenty (20) minutes, except for one block of time per day which may be less than twenty (20) minutes.
- d. Planning/Conference time and supervision time shall be equitably distributed and allow for individual interests, ability, volunteerism, and different types of supervision and duty.
- e. Planning/Conference time shall be scheduled for each grading period (currently nine [9] weeks). To the extent possible, schedules created shall give priority to coordinating time for collaborating or cooperating teachers. Individual buildings may set up this schedule as long as such schedules do not violate the provisions and guidelines contained in this Agreement.
- f. If the schedule for the elementary schools consists of a six-day rotation schedule for physical education, music, and library time of forty (40) minute blocks, an attempt will be made to schedule duties so that a teacher would not have an assigned duty on a day when his/her schedule does not include

physical education, music, or library time. This schedule format may be modified for special schedules due to delays, testing, and/or assemblies.

5. Lunchtime:

Teachers shall receive a minimum forty-five (45) minutes uninterrupted duty-free lunch period within the teacher workday.

6. Staff Meetings:

Teachers will reserve one (1) hour per month after the teacher work day for the purpose of conducting faculty meetings. Said faculty meetings shall be scheduled by the building principals and announced no later than September 1 of each school year. In the event of an unforeseen emergency that causes a cancellation, the scheduled staff meeting may be rescheduled to an alternate date with at least three (3) school days' notice. If a staff member has approved leave from his/her administrator during these scheduled times they are excused from that particular meeting. If a staff member is assigned to two buildings he/she will attend alternate meetings at his/her assigned building per month.

Article 18–Supplemental Teaching Supplies Fund

Each teacher shall be granted \$50 per year, as of the start of each school year through May 1. The purpose of this fund is to purchase supplemental supplies for the classroom. It is the responsibility of the teacher to indicate that the purchases are to be paid by the \$50 supplemental teaching supplies.

Article 19–Substitute Teachers

- A. Any time a teacher is required to be out of the classroom the administration shall obtain and assign the necessary supervision and/or substitute teacher. Teachers shall not be required to obtain necessary supervision and/or substitute teacher.
- B. After sixty (60) consecutive days of substituting in one (1) specific teaching position, substitutes shall become members of the bargaining unit.
- C. After sixty (60) consecutive days of teaching in one (1) specific teaching position, a substitute teacher will be paid according to the daily rate of a regular teacher at the substitute's level of training and experience.
- D. After sixty (60) days of teaching in one (1) specific teaching position, a substitute teacher shall be granted sick leave and other Board of Education approved fringe benefits granted to regular teachers only while actually employed and assigned continuously to the specific teaching position. Said substitute teacher shall be expected to perform the same duties assigned to regular teachers beginning with the sixty-first (61st) date of assignment.

Article 20–Student Teachers

The participation as supervising teachers for a student teacher shall be voluntary.

Article 21-Mentoring Program

Teachers may, at their sole discretion, volunteer to be mentors. Selection of mentors will be at the discretion of the Superintendent or his/her designee and shall be subject to the following conditions:

- A. Qualifications for Mentors All mentors will have at least five (5) years of teaching experience unless there are no qualified volunteers available. Mentors will be selected based on Ohio Department of Education criteria and participation in an Ohio Department of Education-approved mentor training program.
- B. Pay All mentors will be paid at the tutor rate of pay, up to a maximum of fifty (50) hours per assigned Ohio Resident Educator over a maximum of two years. Mentor hours must be turned in annually by the final teacher work day. Release time is not to be included in the pay calculation. Ohio Resident Educators will receive a \$250 purchase order for the following school year upon completion of the Ohio Resident Educator Program.
- C. Responsibilities Each mentor will supervise one (1) Ohio Resident Educator unless special arrangements for pay and release time have been made with the mentor. Upon final development of the Resident Educator Program by the State Board of Education, Educator Standards Board, Ohio Department of Education, and Ohio Board of Regents, all Ohio Resident Educators will be responsible for any additional requirements, per legislation.
- D. Release Time All mentors shall be provided release time for the observation of the Ohio Resident Educator, a maximum of four (4) class periods/subject blocks (approximately four (4) hours). The Ohio Resident Educator shall be provided release time to observe other teachers (approximately four (4) hours).
- E. No required group meetings will take place after school hours.

Article 22–Sick Leave

- A. Teachers are allowed sick leave with pay on the basis of their accumulated sick leave. Sick leave is earned at the rate of 1½ days/month for twelve (12) months for a total fifteen (15) days per year.
- B. Unused portions of sick leave will be accumulated yearly until retirement or the appropriately defined separation from the district.
- C. A report of the accumulated sick leave of each member of the instructional staff will be provided on the employee's pay stub. At any time, a staff member may request sick leave information from the treasurer. Such requests will be answered in an expedient fashion.

- D. Uses of Sick Leave—as noted by employee on sick leave form attached hereto as Appendix E
 - 1. Employees may use sick leave for absence due to personal illness, pregnancy, adoption, injury or exposure to contagious diseases.
 - 2. Employees may use sick leave for absence due to the illness, pregnancy or injury of a spouse or minor child.
 - 3. Employees may use sick leave for absence due to illness or injury to parents, adult children, grandchildren, grandparents, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brothers, sisters, or two (2) additional persons per year who assume a similar relationship to the employee. Employees shall notify the Board of the name of the person who assumes a similar relationship at the time sick leave is requested.

The length of such absence shall be subject to review, and any limitation on such absence subject to approval by the Superintendent.

- 4. Employees may use sick leave for the death of a relative listed in paragraph in D.2 or D.3 above. The length of this absence shall be subject to review and any limitation on such absence subject to approval by the Superintendent.
- 5. Pursuant to O.A.G. 74-022, a pregnant employee may be granted sick leave for any incapacitation due to pregnancy, whether such incapacitation occurs during pregnancy or subsequent to the birth of a child. "Incapacitation" is defined as unable to perform work duties as determined by a qualified physician.

If a pregnant employee elects to take a leave of absence without pay prior to expiration of accumulated sick leave, insurance coverage may remain in effect by the employee making monthly payments in the amount of the total monthly premium or prorated premium for absences of more than five (5) days in a given month. The monthly premium is to be the amount established by the treasurer as of January 1.

If a pregnant employee's incapacitation results in the use of all accumulated sick leave, then insurance coverage would be handled in accordance with Article 23 (Leave of Absence Without Pay).

6. Unit Members shall be permitted to convert sick leave to adoption leave to arrange and complete a child adoption process. The Unit Member will schedule a meeting with the Treasurer or his/her designee to review the process and procedures and outline a timeline. Documentation of the expected number of days required to finalize the adoption process, not to exceed a maximum of thirty (30) days as authorized by the attorneys, court, or adoption agency, must be presented to the Superintendent or his/her designee prior to commencement of the leave. The use

of this leave is considered cumulative per school year; multiple adoptions do not allow for the use of more than thirty (30) days.

E. A teacher who transfers from one school system in Ohio to another shall be credited with the unused balance of his/her accumulated leave. To receive such credit, a new teacher shall present to the treasurer of the Board of Education certification from the school system in Ohio for which he/she has most recently worked, stating the number of days of unused leave credited to him/her at the time of the termination of employment.

At no time shall the transferred accumulation exceed that which would have been earned by an employee of Urbana City Schools.

F. In the event of the loss of life of an employee, the accumulated sick leave of said employee shall be calculated in the manner prescribed in Article 8 Section B (Severance Pay) and paid to the identified survivors and/or estate of the deceased.

G. Sick Leave Donation Procedure

All bargaining unit members shall be given an opportunity to participate in the district's sick leave donation program. For any year in which the beginning school year balance of the bank is less than 60 days, all members wishing to participate must fill out an election to participate form on or before September 30. If the beginning balance of the bank exceeds 60 days, all new employees and employees not participating the previous school year must fill out an election to participate form on or before September 30. Election to participate forms shall be turned into the Treasurer. Once a bargaining unit member elects to participate in the sick leave donation program that participation continues from year to year unless the balance drops below 60 days, in which case the participating member must be given the opportunity to opt out of the program.

An election to participate in the sick leave donation program shall commit the bargaining unit member to contribute one day of his /her sick leave during that year, if any sick leave days are needed, to meet the sick leave donation program requirements as set forth below.

The bank would be in effect for the entire school year and any accumulated days would roll over at the end of the year. When the bank is depleted, a day will be deducted from each participant that has not already given a day during that year. The September 30 deadline will allow this to be done on an as needed basis. In the event that the sick leave balance falls below 60 days during the year in which all participants have donated at least one day during that year, bargaining unit members who are participants in the program and have accumulated more than 100 sick leave days balance, shall be committed to an additional day.

Only those bargaining unit members who elect to participate in the sick leave donation program will be eligible to receive a donation of sick leave days from the program.

- 1. The bargaining unit member shall submit an application for donation of sick leave days to the district treasurer. The application will include the following information:
 - a. Description of illness/injury
 - b. Physician(s) statement as to the condition and need for additional sick leave
 - c. Projected date of return to duty
 - d. Explanation of previous sick leave usage
 - e. Any other pertinent information
- 2. All requests for sick leave donations and any dispute concerning the operation of the sick leave donation program will be reviewed and decided by a committee of four persons which shall be composed of the district's treasurer, one other administrator designated by the Superintendent and two bargaining unit members designated by the president of the Association. All decisions of the committee will be final and binding and not subject to grievance. Decisions of the committee would be made by a majority of its members.
- 3. Sick leave donations will be limited to catastrophic or serious illness or injuries of the bargaining unit member or other relative for which the bargaining unit member would be entitled to take sick-leave. "Catastrophic" is intended to mean a life-threatening illness or injury. "Serious illness or injury" is intended to mean an illness or injury which is not life-threatening but one which requires in-patient hospitalization in excess of five (5) consecutive days or confinement to bed on doctor's orders for a period of greater than ten (10) consecutive days.
- 4. Donated sick leave days will only be used after the bargaining unit member has used his/her accumulated sick leave days, personal leave, and all possible advances of sick leave days.
- 5. Bargaining unit members who receive workers compensation, disability, or other paid leave or by virtue of age and/or years of service qualify for disability retirement or service retirement are not eligible to receive donated sick leave days, unless the bargaining unit member can prove that he/she applied for and was denied disability retirement or service retirement by the State Teachers Retirement System.
- 6. The maximum number of donated sick leave days per year that any bargaining unit member may use is sixty (60) days for his/her personal illness/injury, or thirty (30) days for the illness/injury of a relative for whom the bargaining unit member is entitled to use sick leave.

- 7. The committee designated in G.2 above shall also have the right and authority to establish reasonable rules and regulations in order to administer the sick leave donation program provided that such rules and regulations do not modify this agreement.
- 8. Bargaining unit members using donated sick leave days shall also have such days counted against available FMLA leave as provided in Article 23, part M, and available Board-paid benefits as provided in Article 23, part C.

Article 23–Leave of Absence Without Pay

- A. In accordance with the provisions of Revised Code, Section 3319.13, the Board of Education shall grant a leave of absence for a period not exceeding two (2) successive school years where illness or other disability is the reason for the request. This provision is not intended to limit other requirements of Section 3319.13 as they affect bargaining unit employees.
- B. If the basis for the leave of absence is the result of a worker's compensation claim in which the Board of Education was the employer and that employee is receiving temporary partial or temporary total worker's compensation payments, the Board shall continue, for the period until the employee returns to the payroll on either sick leave or regular work, to pay the same portion of the hospitalization insurance premiums as provided in existing school board policy, provided, however, that such period does not exceed one (1) year.
- C. The Board of Education shall continue to carry, on payroll records all employees whose sick leave accumulation has expired, or who are on disability leave of absence or an approved leave of absence.

If the absence is due to illness and all of the employee's sick leave accumulation has expired, their days of absence in excess of their accumulated sick leave will be treated as unpaid days.

Board paid hospitalization and major medical insurance provisions will continue for a maximum period of sixty (60) days following the expiration of all accumulated sick leave, unless the employee is on FMLA Leave in which case such coverage will continue for sixty (60) days following the expiration of all accumulated sick leave or until the employee's FMLA Leave is exhausted, whichever occurs later.

D. While on leave of absence without pay for reasons other than illness or disability or FMLA Leave and after the insurance benefit extension provided for in paragraph C above the employee may participate in the group insurance program offered to regular employees by paying the total cost of the premium to the Board of Education.

Such payment and other terms of insurance coverage shall be governed by the provisions of the Federal Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA).

- E. The welfare of teachers may require an extended absence from duty for other than illness or disability. The Board may grant a request for such a leave for one (1) year. Prior to March 1, such leave may be extended an additional year upon written request and approval by the Board of Education.
- F. Seniority status of the employee who has voluntarily requested a leave of absence shall not be interrupted by such leave, but the period of leave shall not count toward accumulated seniority.
- G. For the duration of a leave of absence, an employee's contract status shall be held in abeyance, i.e., an employee who has a five (5) year limited contract and who takes a leave of absence of one (1) year following a third year will return to duty with two (2) years remaining on their limited contract.
- H. Employees who are on an approved leave of absence and planning to return to their duties at the expiration of that leave shall notify the Superintendent of their intent to return to duty by March 30 of the school year for which the leave was granted.
- I. Upon return of an employee from a leave of absence, the Board may non-renew the contract of the person hired exclusively for the purpose of replacing the employee who was on leave.
- J. Employees returning from leave shall resume their duties at the beginning of the school year unless otherwise approved by the Board of Education.
- K. An employee taking a leave of absence cannot be guaranteed return to the same position held prior to the leave of absence.
- L. The Urbana City Board of Education will pay the employer's retirement contribution for an employee for the period the employee is on a voluntarily requested leave of absence as long as the employee makes arrangements with STRS to pay his or her employee contribution at the end of the leave.

Article 24–Personal Leave

- A. All full-time certificated personnel will be granted four (4) days of personal leave each academic year. Half-time certificated personnel will be granted four (4) half-days of personal leave during a given academic year. Personal leave is to be used in a minimum of half ($\frac{1}{2}$) day increments, except as noted in Section F (4) of this article.
- B. Additional leave up to ten (10) days may be authorized upon the recommendation of the building principal or immediate supervisor with approval of the Superintendent/designee.
- C. Approved personal leave days taken beyond the four (4) granted days in any school year by this provision shall be deducted from the unused balance of accumulated sick leave.

- D. Application in writing for the use of personal leave, except in the case of emergency, shall be made through the building principal to the central office at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to such leave. Application shall be made in duplicate upon the appropriate form. One (1) copy will be returned to the applicant indicating the approval of the personal leave request prior to the day requested or within five (5) working days upon return from emergency leave. Emergency leave request will be handled in the same manner except that the request shall be submitted the first day of the employee's return to the job following the absence for emergency reasons.
- E. Action upon request for personal leave shall be taken by the Superintendent or his/her designee through the appropriate principal's office.
- F. Personal leave shall be considered appropriate in the following categories:
 - 1. emergencies that cannot be given attention to at any other work time
 - 2. personal business or obligations that cannot be handled at other than scheduled work time
 - 3. activities, functions or obligations which are personally important and/or necessary to the staff member.
 - 4. Employees may elect to use personal leave in ¼ day increments, up to a maximum of one (1) day, to attend funerals of individuals not identified in Article 22, Sections D.2. and D.3.
- G. Activities for which personal leave are not appropriate and therefore may not be represented on the requested day or days' activities:
 - 1. application or interview associated with securing employment elsewhere
 - 2. vacations, travel time to extend a school break or other recreational pursuits
 - 3. to accompany spouse on a business trip or earned vacation
 - 4. purchase of an automobile or other chattel unless circumstances exist that prohibit that transaction taking place outside school hours
 - 5. responsibilities related to a job not associated with the school district
 - 6. any function which may result in personal financial gain for the employee at the sacrifice of the employee's school responsibilities.
- H. Any staff member chosen by an association affiliated with the Urbana City School District to serve at an athletic event serving K-12 students and paid for such service, may use personal leave for such time, as long as he/she reimburses the District, either for the total

cost of the substitute, or any pay earned during school hours, whichever is less, and provides acceptable documentation of compensation.

- I. In buildings with staff numbering 1-24 no more than three (3) staff members will be granted personal leave on any one day. In buildings with staff numbering 25-40 no more than four (4) staff members will be granted personal leave on any one day. In buildings with staff numbering 41 + no more than five (5) staff members will be granted personal leave on any one day. Building principal will notify staff if the maximum number of staff out has been reached.
- J. Personal leave shall not be granted during the first five (5) student days or last five (5) student days of the school year or the day before or after a vacation period or holiday, or on a parent teacher conference day unless circumstances occur which would require it to be necessary and if approved by the Superintendent/designee.
- K. All unused personal leave will be converted into accumulated sick leave as of June 30 of each academic year.

Article 25–Sabbatical Leave

In accordance with all the provisions of O.R.C. 3319.131, the Urbana City School Board of Education may grant professional improvement leave to members of the current professional staff.

With the permission of the Board of Education and the Superintendent of Schools, a public-school teacher who has completed five (5) years of service with the Urbana City School system may be entitled to take a leave of absence, for one (1) or two (2) semesters subject to the following restrictions:

The teacher shall present to the Superintendent for approval a plan for professional growth prior to such a grant of permission and, at the conclusion of the leave, provide evidence that the plan was followed. The teacher may be required to return to the district at the end of the leave for a period of at least two (2) years (unless the teacher has completed twenty-five (25) years of teaching in this state).

The Board of Education may not grant such a leave unless a satisfactory substitute is available, nor grant such leaves to more than five percent (5%) of the professional staff at any time, nor allow a part salary in excess of the difference between the substitute's pay and the teacher's expected salary, nor grant a leave to any teacher more often than once for each five (5) years of service, nor grant a second time to the same individual when other members of the staff have filed a request for such leave.

The teacher requesting the sabbatical shall have his/her pay established before the sabbatical leave begins, according to the following process. Once a substitute teacher has been assigned, the Treasurer shall calculate an estimate of the maximum total pay for the assigned substitute teacher. This calculated amount shall be subtracted from the affected pay of the teacher on sabbatical leave. The teacher's established pay shall be divided equally among the pay periods following Board

approval. The final pay of the leave for the teacher on sabbatical shall be adjusted for any differences resulting from the actual substitute pay. The teacher on sabbatical leave shall be provided the reasons with supporting documentation as to any differences in the final pay.

For the first sixty (60) workdays of the sabbatical following the last day of board provided health insurance, the teacher may remain under the District's insurance benefits if he/she pays to the Board an amount equal to half of the premiums as prescribed by a payment schedule established before the sabbatical leave begins. Thereafter, the teacher may remain under the District's insurance benefits if he/she pays the entire amount of the premiums as per the established payment schedule.

Article 26–Assault Leave

- A. Members of the bargaining unit may receive paid leave of absence which results from physical and/or verbal assault while engaged in the performance of their duties as employees of the Urbana City School District. The number of days of assault leave available to a member of the bargaining unit is initially limited to thirty (30).
- B. Such leave shall not be charged to sick leave or any other leave and shall be subject to the provisions of O.R.C. 3319.141.
- C. A request for assault leave describing the incident that resulted in the request shall be filed by the employee with the Board of Education as soon as possible following the incident.
- D. As per O.R.C. 3319.141, a signed physician's statement stating the nature of the disability and its probable duration may be required.
- E. In the event of a potential long-term absence beyond the allotted thirty (30) days, the employee may request, in writing to the Superintendent, an extension of the assault leave for an additional thirty (30) days. In that event, the Board of Education may require a physician's statement supporting the requested extension and certifying the medical need. In the case of extended absence, the Board of Education may require an examination by a physician of its choice at Board of Education expense. If the Board's physician's opinion conflicts with the teacher's physician's opinion, the teacher and the Board shall select a third physician, whose opinion shall be final and binding. The cost of the third physician shall be shared equally by the teacher and the Board.
- F. The teacher shall receive all his/her regular benefits during the period of the leave and shall have the right to return to the same position(s) he/she occupied prior to the leave.
- G. The employee on assault leave shall cooperate fully with the District administration and law enforcement concerning the assault that gave rise to the assault leave, including but not limited to filing necessary statements, affidavits and testifying in support of any criminal charges that may arise out of the assault.

Article 27-Court Leave

- A. Bargaining unit members shall be granted leave with pay for jury duty or subpoenaed court appearance as an employee of the school district. The employee shall return to the worksite if the duty/appearance concludes prior to 11:30 a.m. However, no employee shall be denied his/her duty-free lunch as a result of returning to work following jury duty or a court appearance.
- B. Bargaining unit members are required to submit to the Treasurer verification of performance of such duty and any payment received. Bargaining unit members shall remit to the Board any compensation received for jury duty or subpoenaed court appearance within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt.
- C. Bargaining unit members called for jury duty or subpoenaed for court appearance shall notify their immediate supervisor and/or building principal as soon as possible following receipt of such notice.

<u>Article 28–Professional Development</u> HIGHLIGHTED AREA HAS BEEN MODIFIED VIA MOU – SEE PAGE #89

A. District Leadership Team

The District Leadership Team (DLT) shall include nine (9) bargaining unit members (approved by the UACT President) including a Title I reading or math specialist with at least one representative from each building. Appointments shall be forwarded to the UACT president no later than thirty (30) days prior to the DLT's first scheduled meeting for approval. No more than nine (9) administrators shall serve on the DLT. Bargaining unit members shall serve a three (3) year term with at least three (3) members replaced each year.

B. Building Leadership Team

- 1. Each building shall have a Building Leadership Team (BLT) which shall consist of bargaining unit members (approved by the UACT President), and administration. A list of BLT members shall be provided to the UACT President by October 1 of each year. The majority of this committee must be members of the UACT bargaining unit.
- 2. By October 1 of each year, the administration shall share with each BLT the projected building budget and resources available to the building for the school year. Each individual Building Leadership Team shall devise a yearly building improvement plan for professional development. This plan shall provide guidelines for the distribution of all available resources as long as this plan is consistent with the goals and objectives of the individual building as well as those of the district, it shall be approved by the Superintendent.

C. Teacher Based Team

- 1. Teacher Based Teams (TBTs) shall continue to function, as prescribed by the Ohio Improvement Process (OIP) and shall be comprised of educators who teach the same grade or the same content area and/or may be vertical across grade levels or across disciplines (as determined by the Building Leadership Team) to provide continuity of focus in instruction, curriculum and assessment.
- 2. These collaborative teacher teams are charged with assessing student learning using assessment data, organizing and presenting data in ways that identify gaps and trends in student performance, making intentional decisions about teaching and learning and monitoring student progress in meeting performance targets using building, course and classroom data.
- 3. TBT members shall be provided with an uninterrupted block of time within the teacher workday for conducting meetings.

D. Professional Development Committee

The district-wide professional development committee shall consist of twelve (12) members, of who six (6) are appointed by UACT, and six (6) are appointed by the Superintendent. The committee members shall select a chairperson or co-chairs. This group will plan and coordinate district-wide professional development activities based on the buildings' improvement plans and the district's improvement plans. All plans and activities are subject to the Superintendent's final approval.

E. Professional Leave Requests

- 1. Employees of the Urbana City School District may be granted professional leave with reimbursement for approved expenses upon approval of the Superintendent. Professional leave shall be requested in the following manner:
 - a. As a part of an individual building professional plan which is:
 - 1) tied to Building Improvement Plan, and
 - 2) established in consultation with teaching staff
 - b. Upon an individual teacher request
 - c. Upon the recommendation of the building administrator or Superintendent.
- 2. Requests for leave shall be submitted on proper forms at least two (2) weeks prior to the date of leave. If disapproved, reason for disapproval will be given to the employee.

- 3. The request for leave shall include an estimate of expenses and brief outline of the objectives of this particular professional participation. If approval of expenses is for less than the estimate, the employee shall be so notified on a copy of the application returned to him/her.
- 4. Visitations of teachers to other schools or programs may be a part of the professional leave program.
- 5. When possible, a purchase order will be issued directly to the sponsoring professional organization to cover the initial costs of the registration fee. When the employee is unable to attend the scheduled professional meeting where there has been an advanced registration paid, the employee agrees to reimburse the Board of Education the necessary cancellation fee charged by the sponsoring organization unless, in the opinion of the Superintendent, the reason for the cancellation was unavoidable under the circumstances. Any other payment for amount of expenses approved at the time of application will be made within fifteen (15) working days of submission of a professional leave expense report along with the necessary accompanying receipts, receipt of attendance, and the required summation report.
- 6. A short written statement indicating the extent to which stated objectives of the professional participation were met shall be included on the space provided on, or attached to, the professional leave expense report.
 - a. This statement, along with expense report and receipts, must be filed with the treasurer within forty-five (45) calendar days of the date the professional meeting was attended.
 - c. The participant may be expected to make a short presentation to other staff members regarding information gained while on professional leave.

Article 29–Association Leave/Officer Payments

- A. Certificated staff will be permitted to attend the annual Central Inservice Day meetings and/or workshops by completing a professional leave request form.
- B. Association Leave shall be used for Association-related meetings or obligations that occur during the school day. Written notice of the use of Association Leave shall be given to the Superintendent at least two (2) weeks in advance, if possible, by completing a professional leave request form. Said notice, stating the date(s) of the leave, shall be transmitted to the Superintendent through the affected building principal(s). Absence due to attendance at negotiation sessions are excepted from this leave. The maximum number of Association Leave days available in any school year are twenty-eight (28).
- C. Other special circumstances may make it necessary for staff to apply for additional Association Leave days with Superintendent approval.

- D. Other than the substitute required, the Urbana Board of Education will not be responsible for any cost, other than the daily rate of staff members, who participate in any of the above.
- E. The Association president will be given a period each week (maximum one [1] hour) to conduct Association business and/or consult with the Superintendent if coverage is available.
- F. The number of staff approved for association leave on any one day shall be limited to seven (7) total members.
- G. Upon written request by the Association President, the Board will issue payment to up to five (5) employee(s) for performing work for the Urbana Association of Classroom Teachers.

The request shall include the name(s) of the employee(s) performing the work, the time period for the work to be performed, and the amount to be paid for the work.

UACT shall reimburse the Board for the total cost of the payment to the designated employees, which shall include any retirement contributions paid on behalf of the employee(s), city/state/federal taxes, worker's compensation, Medicare, and any other required payments, withholdings, or taxes, at the time any such payments are made. The Board shall withhold and transmit required retirement contributions for teaching employees pursuant to O.A.C. 3307-6-01.

The payment authorized by this MOU shall be in accordance with STRS rules and limitations (including the maximum amounts) and any subsequently enacted laws or rules governing the arrangement.

Article 30–Length of Contract

- A. The issuance of limited and continuing contracts by the Board shall be in accordance with provisions of the Ohio Revised Code except as those provisions are modified by the terms of this article.
- B. In the issuance of limited contracts, the Board of Education will follow the sequence below:
 - 1. Teachers new to the district shall receive a one (1) year limited contract.
 - 2. Teachers whose contracts are renewed after one (1) year of service in the district shall receive a one (1) year limited contract.
 - 3. Teachers whose contracts are renewed after two (2) or three (3) years of service in the district shall receive a two (2) year contract.
 - 4. Teachers whose contracts are renewed after four (4) or five (5) years of service in the district shall receive a three (3) year contract.

- 5. Teachers whose contracts are renewed after six (6) years of service in the district shall receive a five (5) year contract.
- C. In lieu of awarding a multi-year contract, the Board may, at their discretion, award a one (1) year limited contract due to questionable performance to permit further evaluation. At the conclusion of this contract, the Board of Education shall award the appropriate multi-year contract or non-renew the teacher.
- D. Teachers shall become eligible to apply for continuing contracts in accordance with O.R.C. 3319.11 and 3319.08.
- E. A teacher's limited contract will not be interrupted to award the continuing contract except under the following conditions:
 - 1. Any teacher who has met the requirements for a continuing contract since the previous April 1 must notify the Superintendent in writing by October 1 that they request to be evaluated for a continuing contract. In cases where that request is filed, the Board's options for contract action prior to April 30 of that school year are:
 - a. grant a continuing contract
 - b. non-renew the contract
 - c. grant a one (1) year or two (2) year extended limited contract with reasons directed at the teacher's professional improvement
 - d. take no action allowing the teacher to have the remainder of the existing contract
 - 2. Teachers who meet the requirements for a continuing contract after April must wait until the following school year to be evaluated for a continuing contract.
- F. In addition to compliance with the district's evaluation procedure, the Superintendent and the teacher's evaluator shall meet with any teacher whose contract renewal or normal contract sequence is questionable as of February 15. This conference shall not be regarded for any purpose as part of the district's evaluation procedure, including the evaluation requirements specified in the Ohio Revised Code.

This conference shall be held on or before March 1.

Failure to have this conference shall not preclude non-renewal or issuance of a one (1) year limited contract instead of the contract sequence due to circumstances which were not known by the Board prior to March 1.

Article 31–Assignment and Transfer

- A. The Superintendent of Schools has the statutory authority to direct and assign other employees of the school under his/her supervision and reserves the right to make such changes under O.R.C. 3319.01.
- B. Although the Board of Education recognizes that frequent transfer of teachers from one school to another sometimes interferes with the educational process, they also recognize that some transfers for administrative purposes and to ensure a fair distribution of qualified and experienced teachers throughout the system will be necessary
- C. To the extent possible, changes in grade, building and subject assignment will be voluntary. Involuntary transfers due to enrollment needs will be based on least seniority in the district. No teacher will be transferred involuntarily two (2) years in a row.
- D. When the transfer of an employee is deemed necessary, the employee shall be given an interview to discuss the proposed transfer. The employee shall be notified, two (2) weeks prior, in writing, of that transfer.
 - Any transfers/reassignment of bargaining unit members arising from the provisions of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (as amended in 2002 and thereafter), hereinafter identified as 'ESEA' including, but not limited to, Adequate Yearly Progress (hereinafter identified as 'AYP'), shall cause negotiations with UACT as to the effects of the District's compliance with the ESEA and related statutory provisions. These negotiations shall be governed by the applicable provisions in Article 1 herein and RC 4117 and it is the parties' express intent that this section be identified as the in-term bargaining procedure to be utilized with respect to the applicable provisions of the ESEA.
- E. After one (1) academic year of service in the transferred position, the transferred teacher has the first right to any job openings for which he/she is deemed appropriate by the Superintendent. Transferred teachers will qualify for this right first by date of transfer and then by years of service to the district.
- F. On the April 1 intent form, teachers interested in a transfer for the next school year shall notify the Superintendent of those positions for which he/she is interested. Teachers may request an early interview for potential vacancies. Such interviews may occur from May 1 through the end of the school year.
- G. Assignments for the school year shall be assigned no later than June 30. The assignment will be specific, including Building Assignment, Grade Level, Subject Area, and Specific Course(s) (when applicable). It is understood that this provision may be adversely affected by circumstances out of the Board's control.
- H. The pupil/teacher ratio shall meet or exceed the state minimum standards. There shall be no less than forty (40) classroom teachers per 1,000 Basis ADM and no less than five (5)

Education Service Personnel (ESP) teachers per 1,000 students. For purpose of this section, classroom teacher and ESP shall be defined as per O.R.C. 3317.023.

- I. The Board of Education and the Association agree that class size is a factor in the quality of educational service. The Board and Association therefore agree that:
 - 1. Assignment of pupils and teachers to buildings and classrooms is the responsibility of the Superintendent. In making such decisions, the Superintendent shall give consideration to the overall needs of the district, including facility limitations, financial considerations, transportation requirements, and educational or curricular considerations.
 - 2. Except in unusual or emergency situations, the number of pupils in the class shall be kept within the capacity of the available classroom.
 - 3. Teachers are encouraged to report special problems, considerations, situations or ideas to the administration in writing as early as possible. Consideration of such reports shall be given priority treatment by the administration. Teachers will receive a written response from the administration.
- J. When changes are needed within the system in the building, department, subject or grade level, the Board of Education agrees to release teachers who resign (after July 10 and prior to August 7) due to dissatisfaction with the assignment change.
- K. Any change in assignment made after August 7 shall only be made with the consent of the teacher except where the district's economic condition, enrollment or class size needs, a dangerous situation(s) or other emergency situation(s) exist which necessitate an immediate administrative transfer.
 - 1. In the event of such an administrative transfer after August 7, the administration will provide the affected teacher with a written explanation of the reason(s) for the transfer. The affected teacher shall also have the right of five (5) days of release time (or pro-rated amounts for less than a full change of the teacher's duties) to be taken during the initial year of the teacher's new assignment. Additional days may be approved if the principal's and teacher's judgment such time is needed to enable the teacher to effectively perform the duties of his/her new assignment.
 - 2. The affected teacher shall also be allocated \$200 (or pro-rated amount for less than a full change of the teacher's duties) to obtain materials needed to perform the duties of his/her new assignment. The affected teacher must complete a purchase order.
 - 1. Administrative transfer shall mean only those changes which require the use of a different course of study to perform the duties of the new assignment. Such transfers do not include section load changes which do not require the use of a different course of study.

L. Class Composition

- 1. In the shared interest of providing a classroom atmosphere where students of all levels can participate freely in the learning process, classes in the elementary school(s) shall be comprised as evenly as possible.
- 2. Prior to assigning students to teachers, the Board and the UACT (or designees of each) shall meet to form classes that comprise a beneficial cross-section of all students. The UACT designees on this joint committee stipulate that the work performed under this article is voluntary and shall be done without compensation.
- 3. Once classes are formed and assigned to teachers, parent requests for specific teachers may still be honored by the committee by comparable student swap.

Article 32–Posting and Filling Vacancies

Provisions in this Article apply to all positions covered by this Agreement unless specifically excluded.

A. Posting of Vacancies:

- 1. A vacancy is defined as any position the Board determines will be filled. Posting of such vacancy shall be made the day after the Board decides such position will be filled.
- 2. All vacant positions shall be communicated to all bargaining unit members as a courtesy via district E-mail and will be posted for a period of ten (10) calendar days.
- 3. During the time period of fourteen (14) calendar days before school begins, all vacancies will be posted in each building as soon as possible after a vacancy occurs. During this fourteen (14) calendar day period, no notification will be sent by mail to the building representatives.
- 4. All postings will be displayed in central office and posted in each building by the administrator/designee and will contain the following information:
 - a. Job title
 - b. Job description with job qualifications listed
 - c. Opening and Closing dates for the posting
 - d. The name of the administrator responsible for the position and the person to whom an applicant must apply.

- 5. Postings sent or mailed to designated UACT representatives will not contain a job description unless changes were made to the description since the last time the position was posted. However, a job description will be made available to any employee upon request.
- 6. Copies of all postings will be sent to the Association president, Association building representatives, and the Association secretary. The Association will provide a list of these Association officers to the Central Office by September 15 of each year.

B. Interviews

- 1. All interviews are the responsibility of the administrator designated on the posting. These interviews will follow a pre-determined structure and will address professional goals as well as the skills needed for the position. All interviewers will receive annual training in interview techniques.
- 2. All currently employed certificated applicants for a position shall receive written acknowledgment of his/her application or written notice of intent.
- 3. All currently employed certificated staff that have applied for the position and meet the qualifications listed on the posting will be interviewed within thirty (30) calendar days after the closing date of the posting unless interviewed per employee's request, prior to the end of the previous school year.
- 4. The interview process for certificated employees in a current position may be waived by mutual consent in writing if the Board intends to hire the applicant for that position.

C. Implementation

All supplemental contracts will meet the full provisions of this Article.

Article 33–Reduction in Force

A reasonable reduction of instructional staff may be made by suspending teacher contracts as a result of a decreased enrollment of pupils, return to duty of regular teachers after leave of absence, or by reasons of suspension of schools, or territorial changes affecting the district or for financial reasons.

- A. The procedures to be applied for a Reduction in Force are as follows:
 - 1. Implementation of a RIF program shall take effect at the beginning of the next school year for all staff.
 - 2. On or before March 12, preceding the date of implementation, the UACT Board of Directors shall be notified of the Board of Education's intent to implement a RIF

program. The Association has the right to address the Board of Education on the proposed RIF program before the staff is notified.

- 3. By April 1 the Superintendent shall hold a meeting with staff to review appropriate data indicating the need for the RIF program.
- B. Procedures for determining the orderly processes of implementing a RIF program:
 - 1. A formalized list shall be prepared indicating positions to be abolished. This statement shall be prepared prior to the implementation of the RIF and prior to contract deadlines as prescribed by law for staff and during the calendar year in which implementation is to occur. All staff will receive a copy of said list.
 - 2. By April 15 all teachers affected by the RIF will be notified by the receipt method or by certified mail.
 - 3. A seniority list(s) shall be prepared of all teachers according to continuous service in the district within all area of certification. A copy of this list shall be sent to the Association president on or before November 1.

C. Reduction in Staff

- 1. Any reduction in staff shall first be covered through normal attrition. The continuity and quality of program will be the primary consideration in reduction of positions rather than abolition of random courses or positions.
- 2. Any additional positions to be abolished within each teaching field affected shall give preference to teachers on continuing contracts but shall not give preference to any teacher based on seniority, except when making a decision between teachers who have comparable evaluations.

Any time two or more teachers in a teaching field have comparable evaluations, determinations regarding which contract(s) to suspend shall be made according to the following criteria:

- a. Seniority any system-wide staff member whose position has been eliminated shall be given the opportunity to displace another staff member if they have:
 - 1) more system seniority
 - 2) proper certification
 - 3) the ability to perform the tasks related to the position
- b. System-wide seniority is defined as:

- 1) unbroken or continuous service in the Urbana City Schools
- 2) Leaves of absence and sabbatical leaves do not constitute a break in service to the district. A staff member's years of seniority are frozen at the beginning of either of the above, and upon return to active service commence from the last day's contractual service.
- 3) One-half year or more service counts as a full year in the Urbana System.
- c. If ties occur in seniority regarding years of service, the teacher with the earliest date of Board action (Board minutes) to employ will be considered most senior. If ties remain, the decision will be made by the order in which the names appear on the official minutes (first listed, most seniority).
- d. Part-time staff that are fully contracted by the Board and teach half or more time shall have their seniority counted as full for each continuous year of service. Staff fully contracted but teaching less than half-time shall have their seniority counted as one year for each two (2) continuous years of service.
- e. Staff who are contracted by the Urbana City Schools and teaching under a state or federal special program shall be included in the seniority list and have full service counted.
- f. Administrators and supervisors shall not be involved in any staff seniority list but will not necessarily be excluded from any RIF program.
- g. When a staff member moves into another position through displacement, the teachers will only have the hours and position vacated.
- 3. Teachers whose contracts are suspended shall be placed on a recall list stating years of continuous service to the district and certificated areas.
 - a. A teacher on the recall list shall be offered a contract for a position for which he/she is certificated (or can become certificated), as set forth on said recall list, as positions become available and in keeping with the seniority provisions of the RIF policy (inverse order last discharged, first employed). Notification shall be made by the receipt method or by certified mail. It is the responsibility of the involved teacher to advise the Board of the address where he/she can be reached.
 - b. A teacher who is offered a contract under the provisions of this policy must respond within ten (10) days of the receipt of said offer. If an individual does not accept a contract or fails to respond or decides not to accept the

offer in the time stated, the individual will be presumed to be not interested. If the offer of a contract is refused, the individual will be removed from the recall list.

- c. If a position(s) initially abolished is reinstated or if a new position(s) is established, this position(s) will be offered first to teacher(s) who are properly certificated and whose name(s) appear on the recall list. Transfer may be made by the Superintendent to a position affected by the RIF program before the position(s) is offered to all properly certificated teachers on said recall list.
- d. No teacher new to the district will be employed until properly certificated teachers on the recall list have been offered a contract for the position in accordance with the provisions of this policy.
- e. Upon re-employment, all rights related to salary, fringe benefits and seniority shall be fully restored.
- f. Teachers not employed as a result of the RIF program will be given preferential consideration as substitute teachers.
- g. Any teacher whose contract has been suspended shall have the right to reinstatement as full-time staff and to pay the total premium for group life, hospitalization and other group benefits for a period not to exceed two (2) academic years from the implementation of the RIF program except where federal law provides for employee paid health insurance for a longer period of time.
- h. Teachers on the recall list may take further training and become certified in additional subject areas. Becoming additionally certified will not change the teacher's position on the recall seniority list nor qualify them to displace an active staff member.
- i. Administrative and supervisory personnel are excluded from the provisions of this Article although not necessarily exempt from reduction in force needs as determined by the Board.
- j. Teachers on the recall list may retire during that time and be eligible for the severance pay benefit upon completion of retirement forms and approval.

Article 34–Separation

A. Resignation

A teacher may submit a written resignation at any time before July 10. Such resignation shall be accepted by the Board of Education. A resignation after July 10 must be approved by the Superintendent and accepted by the Board of Education before it becomes effective.

A resignation may be withdrawn by the person submitting it at any time prior to the time the Board of Education has taken action on it.

B. Non-Renewal of Contract

In the event a bargaining unit member's contract is non-renewed by the Board of Education, the Board will continue to carry the teacher on the payroll records through the remainder of the regular pay periods and provide the same insurance benefits for all of the remaining pay periods.

Lump sum pay settlement for a non-renewed teacher can only occur if requested by the teacher. A lump sum settlement ends all Board responsibility for the Board paid hospitalization, major medical and life insurance benefits effective with the date of payment.

Article 35–Non-Discrimination Provision

There will be no discrimination for exercise of employment rights or in the application of this contract because of the race, color, creed, national origin, age, sex, religion, ancestry, marital status, handicap or personal life of an employee.

There will also be no discrimination against an employee for employment with respect to hiring, compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges of employment based on genetic information.

In keeping with the above rights, all provisions of the contract shall be uniformly applied.

Article 36–Personnel Files

- A. The Board of Education shall maintain the official personnel file for each member of the bargaining unit in the District Administrative Offices. No other permanent file shall be maintained.
- B. Any examination of an employee's file shall be governed by the current Ohio Public Records (O.R.C. 149.43) and Ohio Privacy (O.R.C. 1347.01) Act. A log will be maintained on the inside cover of each personnel file to record the date and identity of each person who examines a teacher's file or any item in it (other than the building principals, the Superintendent, Treasurer, Assistant Superintendent, and Secretary to the Superintendent).

- C. Materials placed in a bargaining unit member's personnel file shall be only those permitted by law and those pertaining to his or her job assignment. Materials shall be accurate, timely and complete. With approval of the Board of Education, material dated two (2) years or more shall be removed at the request of the employee. Any material which is more than seven (7) years old will be removed by employee request, except for evaluations, contracts, salary notices, transcripts and certificates, and disciplinary letters penned by the Superintendent that result in suspension.
- D. All items placed in the file shall be dated and signed or identified as to source. This provision shall not apply to routine administrative items such as contracts, salary notices, transcripts or certificate copies.

Before items are placed in an employee's personnel file, the employee will be given the opportunity to view, initial, and date the item. The employee's initials or signature will not indicate agreement with the content of the material, but indicates only that the material has been inspected. If an employee refuses to initial an item, the supervisor and a witness will document the time and date of the refusal before the material will be placed in the personnel file. This provision shall not apply to routine administrative items such as contracts, salary notices, or transcripts. Staff will be notified by E-mail when certificates arrive at the Board of Education Office.

- E. Each bargaining unit member has the right to schedule a time in advance in order to examine his/her file during regular office hours provided such examination does not interfere with his/her assigned duties.
- F. Neither the file, or any of its contents, shall be removed by the teacher from the office where it is held.
- G. A copy of any evaluation, formal complaint or criticism which will be placed in this personnel file shall be given to the unit member prior to or at the time of such placement. Only evaluations, formal complaints or criticisms which have properly followed the current contract can be placed in this personnel file.
- H. Bargaining unit members have the right to attach written comments to any item in the file.
- I. The administration reserves the right to attach written comments to any unit member initiated items that are introduced into the files.
- J. No information shall be placed in a unit member's personnel file which comes from an anonymous source nor shall such information be made a matter of record.
- K. Any unit member who disputes the accuracy, relevancy, completeness or timeliness of the material contained in his/her personnel file may request an administrative investigation (O.R.C. 1347.09) concerning the validity of the claim. Any information which is found by the Administration to be inaccurate or irrelevant, incomplete or untimely, due to this

investigation, shall be removed from the unit member's file. The accuracy, relevancy, completeness or timeliness shall be subject to determination by the Superintendent.

Article 37–Outside Complaints

A complaint is restricted in meaning to any criticism of a school employee or criticism of his/her practice that includes or implies a demand for action by any school authority.

A. Informal Procedure

Complaints against certified staff shall be handled as follows:

- 1. Any complaint concerning any member(s) of the certified staff received by a school board member shall be referred to the Superintendent.
- 2. If a complaint is received by the Superintendent or principal, he/she shall inform the individual staff member(s) in writing of the complaint and the name of the complaining party.
- 3. If the Superintendent informed the building principal rather than the staff member(s), the building principal will inform the staff member(s) of the complainant and the complaint directed toward him/her and offer him/her an opportunity to settle the complaint.
- 4. No material shall be placed in the personnel file as a result of this informal procedure.

B. Formal Procedure

Assuming that the complaint cannot be settled informally and the proper complaint forms have been filled out, the following formal procedure shall apply:

- 1. At the request of the complainant, staff member(s) or principal, a meeting of the staff member(s), principal and complainant will be arranged at a mutually convenient time to discuss the complaint. All parties must be present, and all parties may be accompanied by an observer.
- 2. Any party involved in the meeting who is not satisfied with the result may request in writing within five (5) days a meeting with the Superintendent. The staff member(s), UACT representative, complainant and principal must be invited to this meeting.
- 3. If the complaint is not resolved, any party involved may request, within thirty (30) days, a hearing with the Board of Education with all parties concerned present. The hearing will be held in executive session and all parties may have representation.

- 4. A staff member(s) will be notified of any material which is placed in his/her personnel file upon resolution of any complaint.
- 5. The staff member(s) shall be entitled to a written rebuttal or documentation to be placed in the file to accompany the complaint.
- 6. If the complaint is rescinded or no action is taken by the complainant, no written copy of the complaint will be kept on file.

Article 38–Management Rights

The Urbana City Board of Education retains all rights, powers and responsibilities as prescribed in law except as specified or altered by this negotiation agreement.

Article 39–Bargaining Unit Member Association Rights

- A. The provision of this agreement shall be applied uniformly to all teaching employees without regard to race, color, age, disability, religious creed, gender, sexual orientation, national origin, or union activity.
- B. No employee shall be subject to discipline without just cause answering the following questions:
 - 1. Did management investigate before administering the discipline?
 - 2. Was the investigation fair and objective?
 - 3. Did the investigation produce substantial evidence or proof of guilt?
 - 4. Were the rule, orders, and penalties applied evenhandedly and without discrimination to all employees?
 - 5. Was the penalty reasonably related to the seriousness of the offense and the past record?

Article 40–Labor Management Committee

A. Purpose

The task of the LMC will be to review, discuss and attempt to cooperatively resolve non-contractual, building and district issues that affect the working conditions of certificated staff.

B. Authority

The LMC shall not have the authority to negotiate wages, hours, benefits, or other terms and conditions of employment.

C. Composition

In addition to the UACT President and Superintendent, each party shall be represented by six (6) representatives.

D. LMC Operations

The LMC will meet once each month from September through May. The time and location of the September meeting will be established by the Superintendent of Schools and the UACT President prior to the beginning of school. Subsequent meeting time(s) and location(s) will be established at this first meeting by mutual agreement.

The LMC shall, during its first meeting of the school year, elect one UACT representative and one administrator to serve as Co-Chairs of the LMC. The Co-Chairs shall jointly prepare agenda, conduct the meetings, and distribute written minutes to LMC members. Advance notice shall be made at least three (3) school days before a scheduled meeting with a tentative agenda for the meeting attached to the notice. When noted in the minutes that additional follow-up information or data is required, said follow-up shall be completed within ten (10) calendar days with outcomes transmitted in writing to all members of the LMC.

E. Additional Assignments

- 1. The LMC shall have input in the scheduling of any make-up days and the establishment of the school calendar.
- 2. At such point in time that there is a recommended change in the starting or ending times for the Urbana City Schools, the Superintendent will discuss and provide the rationale for such a recommended change with the LMC.

F. Training

Should the committee experience turnover of fifty percent (50%) or more of its members within any two-year period, the committee shall engage in Labor Management Partnership Building training provided through the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Services (FMCS). Said training shall be provided for the entire membership of the committee during the contractual work day. UACT members shall receive release time to attend.

Article 41–Access to School

- A. After the close on school days, the Association shall have the right to use areas in school buildings for meetings of teachers provided there is no interference with any scheduled school activities. The use of such areas shall be arranged with the principals in advance. All requests for building use shall conform to the Board of Education's Rules and Regulations.
- B. Materials to teachers from professional organizations may be distributed to teachers in the following way: Copies may be sent to the central office, properly packaged for the individual schools, and they will be sent out in the school mail for the principals or Association building representatives to place in the teachers' boxes.
- C. The Association shall have bulletin board space for the purpose of posting materials dealing with proper and legitimate business of the Association. Such space shall be provided for the Association. Such boards shall be placed in a well-lighted area in a designated teacher workspace. In school buildings that which do not have bulletin boards for this purpose, the Association shall request installation and be provided with a board that meets the above specification.
- D. No teacher will be prevented from wearing pins showing membership in the Association.
- E. The Association shall have access to a phone. A member will be granted privacy, if requested, for use of a phone located in an office for Association business. Any expense for long distance calls involving Association business will be paid by the Association.

Article 42–Emergency Closing of Schools

- A. During the school year, there may be days when it is impossible for pupils to attend school because of public calamity such as when snow and/or ice make roads and highways unsafe for travel or a building has to be closed for major repairs.
- B. The Labor Management Committee shall make a recommendation to the Board regarding any make-up days resulting from the emergency closing of school.

Article 43–Physical Examinations and Immunizations

- A. All staff must have on file a record of immunizations and/or tests required by law (state, county, city, federal). Any periodic immunizations and/or tests will be paid for by the Board of Education.
- B. For reasonable cause and upon recommendation of the Superintendent and approval of the Board of Education, the Superintendent may request a member of the instructional staff to submit to a special physical or psychiatric examination by a qualified practitioner of the teacher's choice. Any expense which is above and beyond the current group hospitalization plan will be paid for by the Board of Education.

C. In addition, the Board may require an examination by the physician or psychiatrist of the Board's choice. The Board will pay the entire cost of such examination.

Article 44–Certification/Licensure

- A. Teachers are obligated to see that a certified transcript of credits and a copy of the teaching certificate or teaching license are filed in the office of the Board of Education no later the first student day of each school year, unless the teacher submits to the Board of Education proof that his/her license application has completed the LPDC process and is in approval process with ODE.
- B. Each bargaining unit member shall hold a legal certificate or teaching license issued by the Ohio Department of Education.
- C. The failure to have a valid certificate or license for his/her area(s) of assignment on file with the Board of Education or show proof that such is currently in process at ODE by the first student day of the school year shall result in the removal of the teacher from his/her regular assignments and any supplemental directly related to teaching responsibilities (i.e. Department Chairs, Building Technology Assistant, Yearbook Advisor, etc.) without further pay. During the period between the first student day of the school year and the actual date of removal, the teacher shall be paid according to the certified salary schedule and shall receive all other benefits afforded to bargaining unit members. During the period of removal, the teacher may remain under the insurance benefits if he/she pays to the Board the full amount of the premiums in advance. During this removal, the teacher shall not have access to any leave of absence. The teacher shall be reinstated to his/her former position with all previous seniority restored as soon as a valid certificate or license has been approved by the Ohio Department of Education, if prior to February 1st. Failure to have a valid certificate/license by February 1st shall result in the removal of the teacher from the employment of the Board.
- D. Master Teacher Committee: The master teacher committee is established for the purpose of designating teachers in the district as a master teacher.
 - 1. The master teacher committee shall be comprised of a majority of practicing teachers. The odd-numbered committee shall be comprised of five (5) members as follows: three (3) teachers appointed by the Association in a manner determined by the Association and two (2) administrators holding Ohio Administrator Licenses. Teacher members of the committee shall not be current members the Local Professional Development Committee (LPDC). In order to transition to this membership configuration, the Association shall appoint members as the existing members are replaced. Priority for committee membership shall be given to teachers who have earned the Master Teacher designation.
 - 2. The master teacher committee shall determine the time, location and number of committee meetings. The master teacher committee members shall annually

review its Plan of Operation for the appropriate designation of a master teacher, including but not limited to the application and review processes, the dissemination of general information to local association members, and the appeal procedure. All decisions of the committee shall be made using the consensus decision-making process.

- 3. The Association shall determine the length of the term of office for the local association members serving on the master teacher committee. Terms of office for the master teacher committee shall be staggered to the greatest extent possible. The Association shall determine the process for removing a teacher member from office. In the event of an in-term vacancy or removal, the teacher member shall be replaced by the Association.
- 4. Under no circumstances is the involvement in the activities of the master teacher committee to be used for adverse employment decisions by the employer. Nothing in the master teacher committee process shall have an adverse impact on the educator's performance evaluation as established in this Agreement.
- 5. As recommended by the master teacher committee and approved by the Superintendent, the Association's master teacher committee members shall be provided on-going training by the employer to ensure consistent application of the master teacher criteria.
- 6. The master teacher committee shall be provided with adequate and secure space for the safe and secure storage of records, files and any other work and materials requiring storage and/or file space. The master teacher committee shall be provided with the equipment, paper and other materials necessary to perform its duties, as specified in the master teacher operating procedures.
- 7. The Association's master teacher committee members shall receive thirty dollars (\$30) per application reviewed. Payment for reviews will be limited to two (2) reviews per individual applicant per school year. One cumulative payment shall be made by the second pay in June following the end of each school year.
- 8. The master teacher committee shall determine its own appeals procedure. The master teacher committee appeals procedure is not subject to the grievance/arbitration procedure outlined in this Agreement.

Article 45–Notification of Board of Education Meetings

The Association President will be given timely prior notice of all Board of Education meetings.

Article 46–Inclusion

A. The district shall offer training and/or staff development programs for those teachers involved with inclusion to enable the teacher to implement the IEP.

- B. Teachers shall not be required to administer medicine, perform any medical procedures of a physical nature (i.e. catheterization, tube feeding, etc.), handle problems with bowel or bladder control or body fluids, or to be responsible for any lifting or diapering.
- C. UACT and the administration will develop guidelines for the assignment of special needs students which will recognize staff skill and strive for a fair and equitable distribution of the student population. Final assignment shall be at the sole discretion of the administration.

Article 47–LPDC

The Urbana Local Professional Development Committee (LPDC) shall consist of seven (7) teachers and up to four (4) administrators. When an administrator's professional development plan is being considered, the committee shall consist of a majority of administrators, unless the administrator requests the full LPDC committee.

UACT shall determine the length of term of office and a replacement procedure for teacher LPDC members.

The LPDC shall develop a plan of operation, subject to approval of the Board and UACT. The committee will determine the number, time, place and location of meetings.

Teachers actively serving on the LPDC shall be paid a stipend of seven hundred dollars (\$700) per year for their commitment to improving the education profession.

The chairperson shall be paid a stipend of eight hundred forty dollars (\$840) per year for his/her commitment to improving the education profession.

Article 48–Fair Share Fee

- A. The Association shall have the right to assess non-members a representation fee. Said fee shall be in conformance with the internal rules and regulations of the Association.
- B. Bargaining unit members will have the options of joining the Association and enjoying all the rights of membership or not joining the Association and paying the representation fee, which shall not be greater than the membership fees of the bargaining unit members.

The Union represents to the employer that an internal rebate procedure has been established in accordance with Section 4417.09(C) of the Revised Code and that a procedure for challenging the amount of the representation fee has been established and will be given to each member of the bargaining unit who does not join the Union and that such procedure and notice shall be in compliance with all applicable state and federal laws and the Constitutions of the United States and the State of Ohio.

Upon timely demand, non-members may apply to the Union for an advance reduction/rebate of the fair share fee pursuant to the internal procedure adopted by the Union.

C. All fair share fee payroll deduction forms must be provided to the Treasurer's office at least seven (7) school days prior to the first deduction date. Payroll deductions for these representation fees shall commence the first regular pay after January 15 and be deducted in equal amounts over the remainder of the pay periods left in the year. In the case of unit members newly hired after the beginning of the school year, the payroll deduction shall commence on the first pay date on or after the later of sixty days employment in the bargaining unit position or January 15.

The employer agrees to accompany each transmittal with a list of the names of the bargaining unit members for whom all such fair share fee deductions were made, the period covered, and the amounts deducted for each.

Article 49–Suspected Abuse and/or Neglect

When a complaint involves a suspected incident of child abuse and/or neglect, the administrator or teacher to whom that complaint is made shall follow the requirements of the law for reporting such a suspicion. Such a complaint shall not fall under the provisions of Article 37, Outside Complaints.

Article 50–Credit Flex Committee

The Credit Flex Committee, chaired by the high school assistant principal, will be made up of no more than eight people, consisting of up to six teachers (including at least one counselor) and up to two administrators, with at least 50% of the committee comprised to teaching staff and/or guidance counselors. The credit flex committee chairperson is responsible for the membership of the committee. Teachers on the credit flex committee will be paid, as approved by the chairperson, the tutor rate per hour for meeting time required to review submitted credit flexibility plans.

The high school principal will assign the teacher of record for all approved credit flexibility plans. The assignment of the teacher of record may include guidance counselors, administrators, or any other person who meets the legal qualifications. Preferential consideration for assignment will be given to teachers who have assisted a student in developing a credit flexibility plan. For credit flexibility plans involving a core academic subject, the teacher of record must be highly qualified in the core academic subject or meet the legal qualifications.

The assigned teacher of record will keep and submit a record of time spent outside the contracted workday for meeting/communicating with the credit flex student and/or assessing the student. The teacher of record will be paid the tutor rate once the student has earned the course credit up to 30 hours for a 1.0 credit course, or proportional to 30 hours for a 1.0 credit course. (Examples: 7.5 hours for a .25 credit course, 15 hours for a .50 credit course, 22.5 hours for a .75 credit course, and 60 hours for a 2-credit course).

All time sheets related to a credit flex plan will need the signatures of the teacher and approval of the building principal before being submitted to the Treasurer's Officer for payment by the Board.

If there is a need to develop an end of course assessment for demonstrating mastery of the course content, the principal will assign up to two teachers to create the end of course assessment. The teacher(s) may receive release time of up to four periods to create the end of course assessment. If the teacher(s) prefer working outside of the contract day, they may be approved by the principal to document and submit up to three hours on a time sheet per course and be paid the per hour tutor rate.

Article 51–Certified Staff Evaluation

The purpose of teacher evaluations is to use fair, objective, and reasonable practices to:

- 1. Advance the professional learning and practice of teachers individually and collectively in the school District.
- 2. Inform instruction.
- 3. Assist teachers and administrators in identifying, implementing, and supporting best educational best practices that will provide the greatest opportunity for student learning and growth.

The Board and the Association further agree that the District's evaluation program will include the following:

- 1. A uniform instrument for rating bargaining unit members.
- 2. A philosophy of evaluation whereby the evaluator will assist the bargaining unit member in improving his/her instructional and professional performance.

A. Application

- 1. The evaluation procedure contained in this agreement applies to the following employees of the District:
 - a. Teachers working under a license under Ohio Rev. Code § 3319.22, § 3319.26, § 3319.222 or § 3319.226 and who spend at least fifty percent (50%) of their time providing student instruction.
 - b. Teachers working under a professional or permanent certificate issued under Ohio Rev. Code §3319.222, as it existed prior to September 2003, and who spend at least fifty percent (50%) of their time providing student instruction.

- c. Other certificated staff members will be evaluated according to district and state guidelines and procedures.
- 2. The District shall not conduct an evaluation for any teacher who:
 - a. Was on leave for fifty percent (50%) or more of the school year;
 - b. Submitted notice of retirement, and such notice has been acted upon by the Board of Education, on or before December 1 of the school year in which they plan to retire:
 - c. Is a substitute teacher.
- B. Standing Joint Committee for Teacher Evaluation: OTES Committee
 - 1. A standing committee comprised of not more than five (5) members appointed by the president of the Association and five (5) members appointed by the Superintendent shall be formed. Said committee, co-chaired by the Superintendent and the Association president, or their appointees, shall meet to discuss establishing procedures, proposed changes to the evaluation instrument and high quality student data (HQSD) utilized for the evaluation of teachers in the district. This committee's recommendations will then be sent to the Association and the Board for approval. If the parties agree on changes, the revised evaluation procedure shall be adopted via Memorandum of Understanding. Nothing in this section is intended to supersede ORC Section 3319.111.
 - 2. The committee shall annually develop written instructions on the purpose and mechanics of the evaluation procedure along with written instructions on the development and utilization of HQSDs.
 - 3. The committee may establish sub-committees to assist with their work.
 - 4. Sub-committees shall be jointly appointed by the Superintendent/designee and the Association co-president/designee.
 - 5. The committee shall be authorized, by mutual agreement of the co-chairs, to utilize a consultant(s) (examples include, but are not limited to, educational consultants, software consultants, credentialing trainers, etc.) as it deems appropriate. The cost, if any, shall be borne by the board.
 - 6. Bargaining unit members who serve on the committee shall be compensated at \$250 per school year.

C. Evaluators

1. The person who is responsible for assessing a teacher's performance shall be:

- a. The teacher's immediate supervisor or a person included on the current approved list of credentialed evaluators, contracted by the district, and maintained by the Superintendent. In the event the teacher performs work under the supervision of more than one supervisor, one supervisor shall be designated as the evaluating supervisor. No evaluator will be selected if there exists a conflict of interest (i.e. familial relationship) with the teacher.
- b. The evaluator shall not be a bargaining unit member. The supervisor must be employed under a full-time contract pursuant to ORC Section 3319.01 or 3319.02 and must hold at least one (1) certificate/license named under Division (E), (F), (H), (J), or (L) of ORC Section 3319.22 and must be credentialed as stated in Ohio law.
- c. A person who is employed by an entity contracted by the board to conduct evaluations and who holds a license designated for being a superintendent, assistant superintendent, principal, vocational director, administrative specialist, or supervisor in any educational area issued under section 3319.22 of the Revised Code or is qualified to conduct evaluations.
- 2. In evaluating a teacher's performance, evaluators will not make judgments, or otherwise discriminate, on the basis of an employee's age, gender identification, race, ethnicity, national origin, religion, sexual orientation, marital status, military status, disability, union membership or union activism.

D. Orientation

- 1. Not later than September 15 of each year, or in the case of a new teacher, within thirty (30) days of the first school day worked, each teacher shall be notified in writing of the name of the individual evaluating him/her for that school year. If the assigned evaluator is not able to complete the evaluation cycle due to extenuating circumstances (such as approved extended leaves of absence), another credentialed evaluator will be assigned by the Superintendent from the approved list.
- 2. A teacher newly employed or reassigned after the beginning of the work year shall be notified by the evaluator of the evaluation procedures in effect. Such written notification shall be within two (2) weeks of the first day in a new assignment.

E. Professional Development

1. The Board shall meet the requirements of the Ohio Rev. Code § 3319.112(A)(8)(9) to provide professional development and sufficient financial resources to support the professional learning required by this agreement. All professional development will align with the Ohio Professional Development Standards.

2. No later than September 15, or in the case of a new teacher, not later than thirty (30) days after initial employment with the District, each teacher shall be given written instructions and trained on the development and utilization of HQSDs along with the purpose, and mechanics of the evaluation procedure so as to familiarize each teacher on how the evaluation instrument is designed and how the evaluation instrument will be utilized.

F. Schedule of Evaluation

- 1. No teacher shall be subject to more than one (1) Evaluation Cycle per school year.
- 2. The evaluation cycle shall be completed no later than May 1, and the teacher shall receive the final written report of the cycle, including the assigned evaluation rating, not later than May 10.

G. Criteria for Performance Assessment

- 1. A teacher's performance shall be based on Ohio Educator Standards (or aligned standards) and the current Teacher Performance Evaluation Rubric as designated by the Ohio Department of Education.
- 2. Teacher performance shall be based on the evidence provided by the teacher and on the formal observations and walkthroughs by the teacher's assigned evaluator.
- 3. A teacher may provide evidence to the credentialed evaluator to support and inform an accurate reflection of the Evaluation Factors being evaluated. Examples include, but are not limited to, student information affecting educational progress, student interest or learning style surveys, newsletters, classroom rules, lesson plans, portfolios, summative assessments, professional education organization work, education awards, and student work samples. All evidence presented shall be submitted within five (5) days of the post-observation conference and shall be included in the report and will be considered in the evaluator's assessment of the teacher.
- 4. All monitoring or observation of the work performance of a teacher shall be conducted openly and with full knowledge of the teacher.
- 5. No misleading, inaccurate, untimely, undocumented, or unsubstantiated information may become part of a teacher's performance assessment. All results and conclusions of performance assessments shall be documented and supported by evidence collected by the evaluator.
- 6. In implementing performance assessments, the District shall conduct all assessments so as to observe the legal and constitutional rights of teachers; and no teacher performance information shall be collected by video or audio devices.

- 7. The District will not use video/audio evidence submitted to the ODE by the Resident Educator as evidence to assess teaching performance.
- 8. No teacher, except as mandated by the Ohio Resident Educator Program, shall be required to complete a self-assessment (e.g. OTES Self-Assessment Form).

H. Schedule of Observations

- 1. Teacher Performance: As an evaluation factor, the teacher performance is based on direct observation of a teacher's practice (including materials and other instructional artifacts) and walkthroughs that are performed by a credentialed evaluator.
- 2. Evaluation Cycle: The period of time for the completion of the evaluation procedures.
 - a. No teacher shall be evaluated more than once annually.
 - b. A minimum of two (2) formal observations shall be conducted to support each performance assessment. A formal observation shall last a minimum of thirty (30) minutes. Teachers in the final year of a limited contract shall receive at least three (3) formal observations unless the Superintendent waives the third observation. If waived by the Superintendent, the teacher may, within five (5) days of the notification, request the third observation by completed.
 - c. There shall be a minimum of four weeks between the post conference of the first formal observation and the pre-conference of the second formal observation. The time frame may be shortened by mutual agreement of the parties.
 - d. All formal observations shall be preceded by a conference between the evaluator and the teacher in order for the teacher to explain plans and objectives for the class which will be observed. This pre-conference shall occur at least two (2) school days prior to the formal observation unless the teacher provides a written statement approving a shorter timeframe. To allow for the teacher to appropriately prepare for the pre-conference, notice of the time and date of the observation shall be given at least three school days prior to the pre-conference. Should extenuating circumstances exist, the parties can mutually agree to change the timeframes.
 - e. The evaluator shall provide written feedback within five (5) work days following each formal observation and an in-person post observation conference no later than ten (10) work days after each formal observation. The written feedback and post observation conference shall be used to inform the teacher if observed instructional practices are aligned with the expectations that are identified in the teacher's professional growth or

improvement plan. At the post-observation conference, teachers shall be provided at least one, but no more than two, areas of focus. Should extenuating circumstances exist, the parties can mutually agree to extend the timeline by five (5) days.

f. The evaluation shall be conducted and completed no later than the first day of May and the teacher being evaluated shall receive a written report of the results of this evaluation not later than the tenth day of May.

I. Walkthroughs

- 1. A walkthrough is a formative assessment process with an emphasis on identified focus area(s) when applicable.
- 2. The walkthrough shall be at least five (5) consecutive minutes but not more than fifteen (15) consecutive minutes in duration.
- 3. A formal debriefing shall occur no later than five (5) work days after the walkthrough if any deficiencies are observed.
- 4. All teachers shall be provided a copy of the completed walkthrough form.
- 5. Teacher's may request a walkthrough at any time.
- 6. Evidence from not more than six walkthroughs shall be included in each year's evaluation cycle.

J. High Quality Student Data (HQSD)

- 1. The OTES Committee will study state requirements for High Quality Student Data (HQSD) during the 2021-2022 school year. The committee will make recommendations regarding this language to UACT Co-Presidents and the Superintendent no later than April 1, 2022.
- 2. Each evaluation shall contain two (2) measures of high quality student data (HQSD). When applicable to the grade level or subject area taught by the teacher being evaluated, HQSD shall include the value-added progress dimension as one (1) source of HQSD.
- 3. The high-quality student data instrument used must be rigorously reviewed by locally determined experts in the field of education to meet all of the following criteria: align to learning standards, measure what is intended to be measured, be attributable to a specific teacher for courses and grade levels taught, follow protocols for administration and scoring, provide trustworthy results, not offend or be driven by bias.

4. It is recognized that there are many types of data that can be used to support student learning, and the data include much more than just test scores. These types of data and their uses are important and should continue to be used to guide instruction and address the needs of the whole child but may not meet the definition of high-quality student data for the purpose of teacher evaluation.

K. Professional Growth and Improvement Plans

- 1. Professional growth and improvement plans shall be developed as follows:
 - a. Teachers whose evaluation rating is "Accomplished" shall develop a self-directed plan for continuing professional growth.
 - b. Teachers whose evaluation rating is "Skilled" shall develop a professional growth plan collaboratively with his/her credentialed evaluator.
 - c. Teachers whose evaluation rating is "Developing" will develop a professional growth plan that is guided by the assigned evaluator.
 - d. Teachers whose evaluation rating is "Ineffective" will be placed on an improvement plan developed by the assigned evaluator.
 - e. Districts have discretion to place any teacher on an Improvement Plan at any time based on deficiencies in any individual component of the evaluation system.
- 2. If a teacher and evaluator are unable to agree on the evaluator's expectations for the improvement plan, the teacher may request a teacher mentor/coach or another mutually-agreed upon teacher of the District to facilitate further discussion between the teacher and the evaluator toward development of the improvement plan.
- 3. The Board shall provide professional development, mentoring/coaching, the allocation of financial resources to accelerate teacher growth and improvement, and support to poorly performing teachers.
- 4. The improvement plan shall include:
 - a. Specific, measurable instructional practices to be observed;
 - b. Specific, evidence-based resources, and assistance to be provided;
 - c. Clearly articulated timelines for the completion of the plan; and
 - d. Monetary, time, material, and human resources sufficient to realize the expectations set forth in the plan; and,

- e. Utilization of the form designed, approved, and reviewed annually by the OTES Committee and included in the District OTES Handbook.
- 5. Professional growth and improvement plans shall be aligned to the teacher's evaluation and, if applicable, include one (1) component of the District's or Building level improvement plan.
- 6. No Improvement Plan or Professional Growth Plan will have more than two (2) achievable goals per Evaluation Cycle.

L. Mentor Teachers for Teachers on an Improvement Plan

1. The District shall provide teachers on an improvement plan with a trained mentor teacher who is not the credentialed evaluator.

2. Role of the Mentor Teacher

- a. The mentor teacher shall have a minimum of five (5) consecutive years of teaching experience and have a summative rating for the prior school year as "Skilled" or "Accomplished."
- b. The mentor teacher shall not have a formal evaluation role. The mentor's role is to support the growth of the teacher through formative tools and practices.
- c. The mentor teacher shall hold a valid teaching certificate/license.
- d. The mentor teacher shall have extensive knowledge of a variety of classroom management and instructional techniques.
- e. The mentor teacher shall have demonstrated the ability to work cooperatively and effectively with the professional staff members.

f. Release Time/Compensation

- 1) Each mentor teacher shall be granted release time for mentoring activities. Release time shall be separate from any other release time covered under this agreement and shall be coordinated by the building administrator.
- 2) In addition to the mutually agreed upon release time, each mentor teacher will be paid, at the tutor rate of pay, up to a maximum of 15 hours. The payment is to be made in the second pay period of June of that school year provided all completed paperwork is submitted to the Treasurer's Office by June 1.

g. Protections

- 1) Other than a notation that a teacher provided additional service as a mentor teacher, the teacher's activities as a mentor teacher shall not be part of his/her evaluation.
- 2) A mentor teacher shall not be requested or directed to make any recommendation regarding the continued employment of the teacher and/or advancement through the Resident Educator program.
- 3) No mentor teacher shall be requested or directed to divulge information from the written documentation or confidential mentor/mentee discussions.
- 4) All interaction between the mentor teacher and the teacher shall be regarded as confidential. Any violation of this tenet by the mentoring teacher shall constitute grounds for immediate removal from the role as mentor teacher, and no information provided by the mentor shall be used in the evaluation of the teacher.
- 5) At any time, the mentor teacher or the teacher may exercise the option to have a new mentor teacher assigned to the teacher. No specifics shall be given as basis for the exercise of this option and said change shall occur without prejudice or judgment to either the mentor teacher or the teacher. This option may be exercised one (1) time by the mentor teacher or the teacher.
- h. No data collected through the Ohio Resident Educator or Mentor Program shall be used in the teacher performance evaluation rating or for high-stake employment decisions.
- i. If there are no volunteers from the bargaining unit who express interest for the position of mentor, the Superintendent shall direct a qualified bargaining unit member to the position for no more than one (1) year as mentor. Involuntary assignment by the Superintendent shall occur not more than once every three (3) years for a specific bargaining unit member.

M. Finalization of Evaluation

1. Written Report

a. Before the evaluation cycle is final, and no later than May 10, a copy of the evaluation report shall be given to the teacher and a conference shall be held between the teacher and the evaluator.

b. The teacher shall have the right to make a written response and to have it attached to the final report. A copy, signed by both parties, shall be provided to the teacher.

2. Completion of Evaluation Cycle

- a. The summative evaluation rating shall be based upon a preponderance of the evidence, assessed in a holistic manner, that is aligned to the Ohio Educator Standards. Only evidence gathered during the walkthroughs and formal observations that are conducted for the current school year may be used.
- b. The evaluation shall acknowledge, through the gathered evidence, the performance strengths of the teacher evaluated as well as performance deficiencies, if any.
- c. The evaluator shall note evidence of all information used to support the conclusions reached in the formal evaluation report.
- d. The evaluation report shall be signed by the evaluator and the teacher to verify notification to the teacher that the evaluation shall be placed on file. The teacher's signature shall not be construed as evidence that the teacher agrees with the contents of the evaluation report. Electronic signatures (e.g. a 'PIN') may be used.
- e. The evaluation report shall be completed, signed by both parties, and filed with the Superintendent no later than May 10.
- f. Any teacher who receives an evaluation rating of "Skilled" shall not be subject to another evaluation cycle until the second school year following the rating unless it is determined, in writing and through a preponderance of the evidence available to the evaluator, that the teacher is not making progress on their professional growth plan.
- g. Any teacher who receives an evaluation rating of "Accomplished" shall not be subject to another evaluation cycle until the third school year following the rating, unless it is determined, in writing and through a preponderance of the evidence available to the evaluator, that the teacher is not making progress on their professional growth plan.
- h. The Superintendent shall annually file a report to the ODE including only the following information:
 - 1) the number of teachers for whom an evaluation was conducted;

- 2) the number of teachers assigned each rating (Accomplished, Skilled, Developing or Ineffective) aggregated by the institution where they received their teaching degree and the year in which they graduated;
- 3) Ohio Evaluation System (OhioES)
 - a) The use of OhioES or any other teacher evaluation electronic reporting and/or storage system shall be done in such a way as to comply with the above and with the assurance that the name of, or any other personally identifiable information, is not transmitted outside of the District.
- i. Upon request, teachers shall be given copies of all information and documents obtained through the evaluation process.

N. Due Process

- 1. Teachers who disagree with and provide evidence that identifies errors with data sources, data collection or calculation, performance ratings, and/or the summative evaluation rating shall be permitted to request a different credentialed evaluator. Such requests shall be documented and approved by the District.
- 2. A teacher shall be entitled to association representation at any conference held during this procedure.
- 3. In the event the district does not follow the procedures established in this article, the bargaining unit recognizes the following elements as being of the utmost importance in determining the final summative rating and in making employment decisions during the evaluation cycle:
 - a. Improvement plans
 - b. Walkthroughs
 - c. Pre and Post Conference
 - d. At least two formal observations
 - e. Conference on the final summative rating

The district's failure to complete any of the above processes will result in a final summative rating defaulting to "Skilled" and the reemployment of the bargaining unit member when employment decisions are to be made during the evaluation cycle.

4. This article also places utmost importance on the district following the established timelines and deadlines. Understanding the necessity for flexibility in an evaluator's schedule, a grace period of five days for missed timelines and deadlines will be applied for each one missed. If a missed timeline for a deadline falls outside

this grace period, the bargaining unit member will be automatically reemployed where employment decisions are to be made during the evaluation cycle.

5. All provisions of OTES shall be governed by this Agreement, in compliance with Ohio Revised Code, and shall be grievable under the applicable grievance provisions of this Agreement. The timeline for initiating a grievance shall begin with the reporting of a teacher's evaluation rating at the end of her/his evaluation cycle.

O. Personnel Actions

1. For purposes of Reduction in Force, a teacher's summative rating shall be considered as a three-year average of his or her summative ratings. The average shall be calculated by assigning the following values:

Accomplished	4
Skilled	3
Developing	2
Ineffective	1
No data available	0

- 2. Individuals on approved leave, the duration of which precludes the performance of an evaluation cycle, shall not be credited with a designation and shall have this calculation based on his or her three most recent summative ratings.
- 3. If the above designations are changed by legislation, corresponding changes will be understood to be applied to this Agreement.
- 4. For purposes of Reduction in Force the final summative ratings of "Accomplished" and "Skilled" shall be considered comparable.
- 5. Staff members with an average summative rating of 2.6 or higher based on the calculation in section Q.1 above, in order to determine the order of reduction in force within that subset, will then have their teacher performance rating considered as a three-year average of his or her teacher performance ratings using the values identified in Q.1 above for determination of staff considered for reduction.

Article 52–Duration

This agreement shall take effect June 1, 2021 and remain in full force and effect until May 31, 2024. The parties agree to re-open Article 2 – Salary Schedule for the 2023-2024 school year.

Ratification

By affixing our signatures, we affir Agreement by our respective parties	m that necessary action has been taken s:	to ratify and adopt this
For Urbana City Schools	Land Police	12-13-20
	President of the Board of Education	Date
	Treasurer Kall Superintendent	0 11-29-レ) Date //-29-Z/ Date
For Urbana Association of Classroom Teachers	Association Co-Presidents Kan 1. Min	2 1/-29-2/ Date
	Association Chief Negotiator	Date

Appendix A: Plan Amendment

PLAN AMENDMENT - URBANA CITY SCHOOLS EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLAN

Effective March 01, 2003 the Urbana City Schools Employee Benefit Plan has been amended as follows:

The infertility benefit has been added to the Covered Services section to read as follows:

INFERTILITY

Services and procedures related to the diagnosis of infertility are covered by the Plan to a maximum of \$2,500.00 per benefit period. Treatments for Infertility once diagnosed are not covered.

The Infertility exclusion in the Exclusions Under All Phases of Coverage section has been revised to read as follows:

In-vitro fertilization, embryo transplant services, surgical reversal of elective sterilization, GIFT (gamete intra-fallopian transfer), ZIFT (zygote intra-fallopian transfer), infertility drugs, and other assisted reproductive technology or any charges relating to infertility.

Name	
Title	
Date	

Appendix B: Certified Salary Schedules

2021-2022 Certified Schedule

STEP	ВА	SALARY	B150	SALARY	M	SALARY	M 15	SALARY	M 30	SALARY
0	1.000	39,079	1.038	40,564	1.095	42,792	1.137	44,433	1.1805	46,133
1	1.038	40,564	1.081	42,244	1.143	44,667	1.188	46,426	1.2335	48,204
2	1.076	42,049	1.124	43,925	1.191	46,543	1.238	48,380	1.2865	50,275
3	1.114	43,534	1.167	45,605	1.239	48,419	1.289	50,373	1.3395	52,346
4	1.152	45,019	1.210	47,286	1.287	50,295	1.339	52,327	1.3925	54,418
5	1.190	46,504	1.253	48,966	1.335	52,170	1.390	54,320	1.4455	56,489
6	1.228	47,989	1.296	50,646	1.383	54,046	1.440	56,274	1.4985	58,560
7	1.266	49,474	1.339	52,327	1.431	55,922	1.491	58,267	1.5515	60,631
8	1.304	50,959	1.382	54,007	1.479	57,798	1.541	60,221	1.6045	62,702
9	1.342	52,444	1.425	55,688	1.527	59,674	1.592	62,214	1.6575	64,773
10	1.380	53,929	1.468	57,368	1.575	61,549	1.642	64,168	1.7105	66,845
11	1.418	55,414	1.511	59,048	1.623	63,425	1.693	66,161	1.7635	68,916
12	1.456	56,899	1.554	60,729	1.671	65,301	1.743	68,115	1.8165	70,987
13	1.494	58,384	1.597	62,409	1.719	67,177	1.794	70,108	1.8695	73,058
14	1.532	59,869	1.640	64,090	1.767	69,053	1.844	72,062	1.9225	75,129
15	1.570	61,354	1.683	65,770	1.815	70,928	1.895	74,055	1.9755	77,201
16	1.570	61,354	1.683	65,770	1.815	70,928	1.895	74,055	1.9755	77,201
17	1.570	61,354	1.683	65,770	1.815	70,928	1.895	74,055	1.9755	77,201
18	1.570	61,354	1.683	65,770	1.815	70,928	1.895	74,055	1.9755	77,201
19	1.570	61,354	1.683	65,770	1.815	70,928	1.895	74,055	1.9755	77,201
20	1.5909	62,171	1.7039	66,587	1.8359	71,745	1.916	74,875	1.9964	78,017

2022-2023 Certified Schedule

STEP	BA	SALARY	B150	SALARY	M	SALARY	M 15	SALARY	M 30	SALARY
0	1.000	40,056	1.038	41,578	1.095	43,861	1.137	45,544	1.1805	47,286
1	1.038	41,578	1.081	43,301	1.143	45,784	1.188	47,587	1.2335	49,409
2	1.076	43,100	1.124	45,023	1.191	47,707	1.238	49,589	1.2865	51,532
3	1.114	44,622	1.167	46,745	1.239	49,629	1.289	51,632	1.3395	53,655
4	1.152	46,145	1.210	48,468	1.287	51,552	1.339	53,635	1.3925	55,778
5	1.190	47,667	1.253	50,190	1.335	53,475	1.390	55,678	1.4455	57,901
6	1.228	49,189	1.296	51,913	1.383	55,397	1.440	57,681	1.4985	60,024
7	1.266	50,711	1.339	53,635	1.431	57,320	1.491	59,723	1.5515	62,147
8	1.304	52,233	1.382	55,357	1.479	59,243	1.541	61,726	1.6045	64,270
9	1.342	53,755	1.425	57,080	1.527	61,166	1.592	63,769	1.6575	66,393
10	1.380	55,277	1.468	58,802	1.575	63,088	1.642	65,772	1.7105	68,516
11	1.418	56,799	1.511	60,525	1.623	65,011	1.693	67,815	1.7635	70,639
12	1.456	58,322	1.554	62,247	1.671	66,934	1.743	69,818	1.8165	72,762
13	1.494	59,844	1.597	63,969	1.719	68,856	1.794	71,860	1.8695	74,885
14	1.532	61,366	1.640	65,692	1.767	70,779	1.844	73,863	1.9225	77,008
15	1.570	62,888	1.683	67,414	1.815	72,702	1.895	75,906	1.9755	79,131
16	1.570	62,888	1.683	67,414	1.815	72,702	1.895	75,906	1.9755	79,131
17	1.570	62,888	1.683	67,414	1.815	72,702	1.895	75,906	1.9755	79,131
18	1.570	62,888	1.683	67,414	1.815	72,702	1.895	75,906	1.9755	79,131
19	1.570	62,888	1.683	67,414	1.815	72,702	1.895	75,906	1.9755	79,131
20	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
21	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
22	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
23	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
24	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
25	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
26	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
27	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
28	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
29	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
30	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
31	1.5909	63,725	1.7039	68,251	1.8359	73,539	1.9160	76,747	1.9964	79,968
32	1.6119	64,566	1.7249	69,093	1.8569	74,380	1.9370	77,588	2.0174	80,809

2023-2024 Certified Schedule

Wage Reopener.

Appendix C: Supplemental Contracts Salary Schedule

NOTES FOR SUPPLEMENTAL SALARY SCHEDULE:

Numbers placed parenthetically to the right of the position titles indicate the number of positions allocated for each job title. If no parenthetical reference appears, then only one position is allocated for the corresponding title.

Letters appearing to the right of job titles indicate the titles linked by shared letters may, by agreement of the title holders, add the rates of compensation together and divide them by two resulting in split compensation and co-chairs of the applicable positions. The above-listed positions delineated by the same letters may not be held by the same individual.

Supplemental positions paid with grant funds will not be filled if grant funds are no longer available.

*When the track high school head combined coaching position is filled, there will be up to three assistant coaches.

Appendix C: Supplemental Contracts Salary Schedule (continued)

Supplemental Salary Schedule 2021-2022

BASE	39,079	SALARY			RATE		
0	T'41-	040	044	040	04	044	040
Group	Title	Step 0	Step 1	Step 2	Step 0	Step 1	Step 2
1	Basketball HS Boys Head	\$5,861.85	\$6,252.64	\$6,643.43	0.150	0.160	0.170
1	Basketball HS Girls Head	\$5,861.85	\$6,252.64	\$6,643.43	0.150	0.160	0.170
1	Football HS Head	\$5,861.85	\$6,252.64	\$6,643.43	0.150	0.160	0.170
1	Video Production - District	\$5,861.85	\$6,252.64	\$6,643.43	0.150	0.160	0.170
2	Track HS Head Combined* (w/ 3 Asst)	\$4,689.48	\$5,080.27	\$5,471.06	0.120	0.130	0.140
2	Wrestling HS Head	\$4,689.48	\$5,080.27	\$5,471.06	0.120	0.130	0.140
3	Baseball HS Head	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Basketball HS Boys Asst.	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Basketball HS Girls Asst.	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Football HS Assistant (5)	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Soccer HS Boys Head	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Soccer HS Girls Head	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Softball HS Head	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Track HS Boys Head	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Track HS Girls Head	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Volleyball HS Head	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	\$4,689.48	0.100	0.110	0.120
4	Department Chair 7+ teachers	\$3,517.11	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	0.090	0.100	0.110
4	Music Secondary Instrumental (D)	\$3,517.11	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	0.090	0.100	0.110
5	Department Chair 4-6 teachers	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	\$3,907.90	0.080	0.090	0.100
6	Department Chair 1-3 teachers	\$2,735.53	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	0.070	0.080	0.090
6	Music Secondary Vocal	\$2,735.53	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	0.070	0.080	0.090
6	Track JH Head Combined	\$2,735.53	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	0.070	0.080	0.090
6	Wrestling HS Asst.	\$2,735.53	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	0.070	0.080	0.090
7	Baseball HS Asst.	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball HS Boys Freshmen	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball HS Girls Freshmen	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball JH Boys Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball JH Girls Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Bowling HS Boys Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Bowling HS Girls Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Cross Country HS Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Football JH Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Golf HS Boys Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Golf HS Girls Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Music Secondary Instrumental Asst. (D)	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Soccer HS Boys Asst.	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Soccer HS Girls Asst.	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Softball HS Asst.	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Swimming HS Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Tennis HS Boys Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Tennis HS Girls Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Track HS Cide Aget	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Track HS Girls Asst.	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070

_	1 V II 1 II II I A 1	#4.050.05	00.044.74	Φ0.705.50	0.050	0.000	0.070
7	Volleyball HS Asst.	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Volleyball HS Asst. Freshmen	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Volleyball JH Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Wrestling JH Head	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	0.050	0.060	0.070
8	Basketball JH Boys Asst.	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Basketball JH Girls Asst.	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Cheerleading HS Head BB	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Cheerleading HS Head FB	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Football JH Asst. (3)	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Music Elementary	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Play HS Advisor Fall (E)	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Play HS Advisor Spring (F)	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Swimming HS Asst.	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Track JH Asst. (3)	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Volleyball JH Asst.	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Weight Room Fall	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Weight Room Spring	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Weight Room Winter	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Yearbook HS Advisor 1	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
8	Yearbook HS Advisor 2	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	\$2,344.74	0.040	0.050	0.060
9	Cheerleading HS Asst. BB	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	0.030	0.040	0.050
9	Cheerleading HS Asst. FB	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	0.030	0.040	0.050
9	Cheerleading JH FB Adv.	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	0.030	0.040	0.050
9	Cross Country JH Head	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	0.030	0.040	0.050
9	Wrestling JH Asst.	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	0.030	0.040	0.050
10	Student Council HS Adv. (A)	\$781.58	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	0.020	0.030	0.040
10	Yearbook JH	\$781.58	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	0.020	0.030	0.040
10	Show Choir Coach	\$781.58	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	0.020	0.030	0.040
11	Class Advisor Seniors	\$781.58	\$976.98	\$1,172.37	0.020	0.025	0.030
11	Prom Advisor (C)	\$781.58	\$976.98	\$1,172.37	0.020	0.025	0.030
11	Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A)	\$781.58	\$976.98	\$1,172.37	0.020	0.025	0.030
11	Student Council JH Advisor (B)	\$781.58	\$976.98	\$1,172.37	0.020	0.025	0.030
12	Music Majorette Advisor	\$586.19	\$781.58	\$879.28	0.015	0.020	0.0225
12	Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E)	\$586.19	\$781.58	\$879.28	0.015	0.020	0.0225
12	Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F)	\$586.19	\$781.58	\$879.28	0.015	0.020	0.0225
12	Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B)	\$586.19	\$781.58	\$879.28	0.015	0.020	0.0225
13	Class Advisor Freshmen	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	Class Advisor Freshmen Class Advisor Juniors	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	Class Advisor Sophomores	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	In The Know Advisor	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	NHS HS Advisor (2)	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	NHS JH Advisor	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	Prom Asst. Adv. (C)	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	Trip Coordinator JH	\$390.79	\$488.49	\$586.19	0.010	0.0125	0.015
13	Trip Coordinator JFI	∥ ψა⊎∪./ 9	ψ400.49	φυου. 19	0.010	0.0123	0.013

Supplemental Salary Schedule 2022-2023

BASE	40,056	SALARY			RATE		
Group	Title	Step 0	Step 1	Step 2	Step 0	Step 1	Step 2
1	Basketball HS Boys Head	\$6,008.40	\$6,408.96	\$6,809.52	0.150	0.160	0.170
1	Basketball HS Girls Head	\$6,008.40	\$6,408.96	\$6,809.52	0.150	0.160	0.170
1	Football HS Head	\$6,008.40	\$6,408.96	\$6,809.52	0.150	0.160	0.170
1	Video Production - District	\$6,008.40	\$6,408.96	\$6,809.52	0.150	0.160	0.170
2	Track HS Head Combined* (w/ 3 Asst.)	\$4,806.72	\$5,207.28	\$5,607.84	0.120	0.130	0.140
2	Wrestling HS Head	\$4,806.72	\$5,207.28	\$5,607.84	0.120	0.130	0.140
3	Baseball HS Head	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Basketball HS Boys Asst.	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Basketball HS Girls Asst.	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Football HS Assistant (5)	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Soccer HS Boys Head	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Soccer HS Girls Head	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Softball HS Head	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Track HS Boys Head	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Track HS Girls Head	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
3	Volleyball HS Head	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	\$4,806.72	0.100	0.110	0.120
4	Department Chair 7+ teachers	\$3,605.04	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	0.090	0.100	0.110
4	Music Secondary Instrumental (D)	\$3,605.04	\$4,005.60	\$4,406.16	0.090	0.100	0.110
5	Department Chair 4-6 teachers	\$3,204.48	\$3,605.04	\$4,005.60	0.080	0.090	0.100
6	Department Chair 1-3 teachers	\$2,803.92	\$3,204.48	\$3,605.04	0.070	0.080	0.090
6	Music Secondary Vocal	\$2,803.92	\$3,204.48	\$3,605.04	0.070	0.080	0.090
6	Track JH Head Combined	\$2,803.92	\$3,204.48	\$3,605.04	0.070	0.080	0.090
6	Wrestling HS Asst.	\$2,803.92	\$3,204.48	\$3,605.04	0.070	0.080	0.090
7	Baseball HS Asst.	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball HS Boys Freshmen	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball HS Girls Freshmen	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball JH Boys Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Basketball JH Girls Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Bowling HS Boys Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Bowling HS Girls Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Cross Country HS Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Football JH Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Golf HS Boys Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Golf HS Girls Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Music Secondary Instrumental Asst. (D)	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Soccer HS Boys Asst.	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Soccer HS Girls Asst.	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Softball HS Asst.	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Swimming HS Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Tennis HS Boys Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Tennis HS Girls Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Track HS Cide Aget	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Track HS Girls Asst.	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Volleyball HS Asst.	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
7	Volleyball HS Asst. Freshmen	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070

7 Wrestling JH Head		Т	11		ı		ı	ı
8 Basketball JH Boys Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Basketball JH Girls Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Cheerleading HS Head BB \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Football JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Football JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Floy HS Advisor Fall (E) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Track JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06		Volleyball JH Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36		0.050	0.060	0.070
8 Basketball JH Girls Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Cheerleading HS Head FB \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Football JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Football JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Fall (E) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Fall (E) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Fall (E) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06	7	Wrestling JH Head	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	\$2,803.92	0.050	0.060	0.070
8 Cheerleading HS Head BB \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Cheerleading HS Head FB \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Football JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Music Elementary \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Wight RS Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Track JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06	8	Basketball JH Boys Asst.	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Cheerleading HS Head FB \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Football JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Music Elementary \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Swimming HS Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Track JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Track JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 <	8	Basketball JH Girls Asst.	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Football JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Music Elementary \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Fall (E) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Swimming HS Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Violeyball JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 </td <td>8</td> <td>Cheerleading HS Head BB</td> <td>\$1,602.24</td> <td>\$2,002.80</td> <td>\$2,403.36</td> <td>0.040</td> <td>0.050</td> <td>0.060</td>	8	Cheerleading HS Head BB	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Music Elementary \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Fall (E) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Swimming HS Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Volleyball JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Eall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 </td <td>8</td> <td>Cheerleading HS Head FB</td> <td>\$1,602.24</td> <td>\$2,002.80</td> <td>\$2,403.36</td> <td>0.040</td> <td>0.050</td> <td>0.060</td>	8	Cheerleading HS Head FB	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Play HS Advisor Fall (E) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Swimming HS Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Track JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Volleyball JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 <td>8</td> <td>Football JH Asst. (3)</td> <td>\$1,602.24</td> <td>\$2,002.80</td> <td>\$2,403.36</td> <td>0.040</td> <td>0.050</td> <td>0.060</td>	8	Football JH Asst. (3)	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Play HS Advisor Spring (F) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Swimming HS Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Track JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Volleyball JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 <td>8</td> <td>Music Elementary</td> <td>\$1,602.24</td> <td>\$2,002.80</td> <td>\$2,403.36</td> <td>0.040</td> <td>0.050</td> <td>0.060</td>	8	Music Elementary	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Swimming HS Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Track JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Volleyball JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 </td <td>8</td> <td>Play HS Advisor Fall (E)</td> <td>\$1,602.24</td> <td>\$2,002.80</td> <td>\$2,403.36</td> <td>0.040</td> <td>0.050</td> <td>0.060</td>	8	Play HS Advisor Fall (E)	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Track JH Asst. (3) \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Volleyball JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. FB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05	8	Play HS Advisor Spring (F)	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Volleyball JH Asst. \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. FB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. FB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05	8	Swimming HS Asst.	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Weight Room Fall \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05	8	Track JH Asst. (3)	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Weight Room Spring \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. FB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05	8	Volleyball JH Asst.	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Weight Room Winter \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.04	8	Weight Room Fall	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Yearbook HS Advisor 1 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04	8	Weight Room Spring	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
8 Yearbook HS Advisor 2 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 \$2,403.36 0.040 0.050 0.06 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. FB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03	8	Weight Room Winter	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
9 Cheerleading HS Asst. BB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading HS Asst. FB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.040 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.040 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.040 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01	8	Yearbook HS Advisor 1	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
9 Cheerleading HS Asst. FB \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,001.48 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 <td>8</td> <td>Yearbook HS Advisor 2</td> <td>\$1,602.24</td> <td>\$2,002.80</td> <td>\$2,403.36</td> <td>0.040</td> <td>0.050</td> <td>0.060</td>	8	Yearbook HS Advisor 2	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	\$2,403.36	0.040	0.050	0.060
9 Cheerleading JH FB Adv. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01	9	Cheerleading HS Asst. BB	\$1,201.68	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	0.030	0.040	0.050
9 Cross Country JH Head \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03	9	Cheerleading HS Asst. FB			\$2,002.80	0.030	0.040	0.050
9 Wrestling JH Asst. \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 \$2,002.80 0.030 0.040 0.05 10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022	9	Cheerleading JH FB Adv.	\$1,201.68	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	0.030	0.040	0.050
10 Student Council HS Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022	9	Cross Country JH Head	\$1,201.68	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	0.030	0.040	0.050
10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022	9	Wrestling JH Asst.	\$1,201.68	\$1,602.24	\$2,002.80	0.030	0.040	0.050
10 Yearbook JH \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 <	10	Student Council HS Adv. (A)	\$801.12	\$1,201.68	\$1,602.24	0.020	0.030	0.040
10 Show Choir Coach \$801.12 \$1,201.68 \$1,602.24 0.020 0.030 0.04 11 Class Advisor Seniors \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022	10							0.040
11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 <td>10</td> <td>Show Choir Coach</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>0.030</td> <td>0.040</td>	10	Show Choir Coach					0.030	0.040
11 Prom Advisor (C) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 <td>11</td> <td>Class Advisor Seniors</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>0.020</td> <td>0.025</td> <td>0.030</td>	11	Class Advisor Seniors				0.020	0.025	0.030
11 Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125		<u> </u>						0.030
11 Student Council JH Advisor (B) \$801.12 \$1,001.40 \$1,201.68 0.020 0.025 0.03 12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Juniors \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								0.030
12 Music Majorette Advisor \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Juniors \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>0.030</td></t<>								0.030
12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Juniors \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01		Ì						
12 Play HS Asst. Adv. Spring (F) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Juniors \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								
12 Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B) \$600.84 \$801.12 \$901.26 0.015 0.020 0.022 13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Juniors \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								0.0225
13 Class Advisor Freshmen \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Juniors \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								0.0225
13 Class Advisor Juniors \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								
13 Class Advisor Sophomores \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								
13 In The Know Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								0.015
13 NHS HS Advisor (2) \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01 13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01		·						0.015
13 NHS JH Advisor \$400.56 \$500.70 \$600.84 0.010 0.0125 0.01								0.015
		`						0.015
, . ,								0.015
								0.015

Appendix D: Alphabetical Listing of Supplementals

GROUP	TITLE
7	Baseball HS Asst.
3	Baseball HS Head
3	Basketball HS Boys Asst.
7	Basketball HS Boys Freshmen
1	Basketball HS Boys Head
3	Basketball HS Girls Asst.
7	Basketball HS Girls Freshmen
1	Basketball HS Girls Head
8	Basketball JH Boys Asst.
7	Basketball JH Boys Head
8	Basketball JH Girls Asst.
7	Basketball JH Girls Head
7	Bowling HS Boys Head
7	Bowling HS Girls Head
9	Cheerleading HS Asst. BB
9	Cheerleading HS Asst. FB
8	Cheerleading HS Head BB
8	Cheerleading HS Head FB
9	Cheerleading JH BB Adv.
9	Cheerleading JH FB Adv.
13	Class Advisor Freshmen
13	Class Advisor Juniors
11	Class Advisor Seniors
13	Class Advisor Sophomores
7	Cross Country HS Head
9	Cross Country JH Head
6	Department Chair 1-3 teachers
5	Department Chair 4-6 teachers
4	Department Chair 7+ teachers
3	Football HS Assistant (5)
1	Football HS Head
8	Football JH Asst. (3)
7	Football JH Head
7	Golf HS Boys Head
7	Golf HS Girls Head
13	In The Know Advisor
8	Music Elementary
12	Music Majorette Advisor
4	Music Secondary Instrumental (D)
7	Music Secondary Instrumental Asst. (D)
6	Music Secondary Vocal
13	NHS HS Advisor (2)
13	NHS JH Advisor
8	Play HS Advisor Fall (E)
8	Play HS Advisor Spring (F)

GROUP	TITLE
12	Play HS Asst. Adv. Fall (E)
12	Play HS Asst. Adv. Tall (L)
11	Prom Advisor (C)
13	Prom Asst. Adv. (C)
10	Show Choir Coach
7	Soccer HS Boys Asst.
3	-
7	Soccer HS Boys Head Soccer HS Girls Asst.
3	Soccer HS Girls Head
7	Softball HS Asst.
3	Softball HS Head
10	Student Council HS Adv. (A)
11	Student Council HS Asst. Adv. (A)
11	Student Council JH Advisor (B)
12	Student Council JH Asst. Adv. (B)
8	Swimming HS Asst.
7	Swimming HS Head
7	Tennis HS Boys Head Tennis HS Girls Head
7	Track HS Boys Asst.
3	Track HS Boys Head
7	Track HS Girls Asst.
3	Track HS Girls Head
2	Track HS Head Combined* (w/ 3 Asst)
8	Track JH Asst. (3)
6	Track JH Head Combined
13	Trip Coordinator JH
1	Video Production - District
7	Volleyball HS Asst.
7	Volleyball HS Asst. Freshmen
3	Volleyball HS Head
8	Volleyball JH Asst.
7	Volleyball JH Head
8	Weight Room Fall
8	Weight Room Spring
8	Weight Room Winter
6	Wrestling HS Asst.
2	Wrestling HS Head
9	Wrestling JH Asst.
7	Wrestling JH Head
8	Yearbook HS Advisor 1
8	Yearbook HS Advisor 2
10	Yearbook JH

Appendix E: Record of Absence Form

URBANA CITY SCHOOLS RECORD OF ABSENCES – CERTIFIED/CLASSIFIED

Employee Name						
Building	Classification					
Payroll Period		(bus driver, teache	er, admin, etc.)			
Reason For Absence SICK LEAVE Please complete information on reverse side of form PERSONAL LEAVE OR EMERGENCY LEAVE UNEXCUSED LEAVE	Total Days	Date of Absences	To be completed by the employee within 24 hours after returning to work,			
VACATION			signed and turned into your building			
EXCUSED LEAVE (PROF. CONFERENCE) JURY DUTY			principal or immediate supervisor			
OTHER:						
certify the above reason and the info	Sign	ature of Authorizing Prince	cipal/Supervisor			
	SUBSTITUTE R					
NAME	DATE(S) W	VORKED a.m.				
NAME	DATE(S) W	VORKED a.m.				
NAME	DATE(S) W	VORKED a.m.				

Appendix E: Record of Absence Form (continued)

Uses of Sick Leave – Certificated Staff

Please initial tagreement.	the applicable reason for use of sick leave as identified in the collective bargaining
1.	Personal illness, pregnancy, adoption, injury, or exposure to contagious diseases.
2.	Illness, pregnancy, or injury of a spouse or minor child.
3.	Illness or injury to parents, adult children, grandchildren, grandparents, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother, sister, or another person who assumes a similar relationship to employee as identified here:
4.	Due to the death of a relative or person listed in reason 2 or 3.

Appendix F: Scenarios - Use of Leaves of Absence for Childbirth/Adoption

Sick Leave (with pay)

In most instances, an individual will be granted sick leave with pay (pursuant to Article 22) following the birth (adoption) of a child. Leave addition to the initial segment is available if necessary for medical reasons (Article 22, Section D).

If additional sick leave with pay is necessary then written verification from the medical provider may be required by the Board.

Family & Medical Leave Act (FMLA)

Up to twelve weeks in a twelve-month period may be taken pursuant to the FMLA for the following reasons:

The birth of a child and/or to care for the newborn child within one year of the child's birth;

The placement of an adopted child or foster child with a member and/or to care for the newly placed child within one year of the child's arrival:

A serious health condition affecting the member's spouse, child, parent, for which the member is needed to provide care, or;

A serious health condition that prevents the member from performing the functions of her/his job.

In such cases where a member has an account balance of sick leave (with pay), FMLA leave will be deducted concurrently with sick leave (with pay). If a member has an account balance of less than twelve weeks of sick leave (with pay), but continues to need additional leave, then the remaining leave up to the twelve weeks under FMLA will be allotted without pay.

Leave Balances

Individual's leave balances are only charged for the use of a particular leave(s) for days during the school year during which they are contracted to work (i.e. see Article 17). Days declared by the Board as 'calamity days', winter and spring recess days, and holidays observed by the Board during the school year (other than those which may occur during winter and spring recesses)¹ when school is not in session are not charged against individuals' leave balances.

Therefore, if such leave commences within twelve weeks of the end of a school year, and an individual desires not to return to her/his position at the beginning of the succeeding school year due to the same FMLA reasons, she/he may be required to provide medical verification of the need to continue to take sick leave (with or without pay) for the succeeding school year or a portion thereof.

Leave of Absence Without Pay

Such leave is provided pursuant to Article 23. Unless specified otherwise (such as Article 23, Section C and Article 22, Section G), if the individual wants to continue to receive the Board provided health insurance, she/he is responsible for the entire monthly premium amount (at the group rate) for the duration of such leave without pay.

Sick Leave Donation Procedure

Sick Leave with pay is available through donation of bargaining unit members under conditions that are strictly defined in Article 22, Section G. Such conditions are not intended to extend paid leave for individuals who desire to continue to care for their children unless such circumstances fall within the parameters described in Article 22, Section G.

¹ Such as: Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Day After Thanksgiving Day, Martin Luther King Day, Presidents Day, Memorial Day. Refer to the official annual calendar adopted by the Board for each school year.

Appendix G: Grievance Report Form

GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM

DATE:	GRIEVANCE NUMBER: <u>UACT #</u>
Grievant Name(s):	
Grievant Position:	
School:	
Association Representative:	
Grievant Immediate Supervisor:	
Contract Article(s) Allegedly Violated:	
A/S:	
Grievant Alleges (Please attached extra she	eets, if needed): That on date
Remedy Sought:	
Signature:	Date:

Appendix G: Grievance Report Form (continued)

Informal Step Date of Informal Discussion with Supervisor:	Any bargaining unit member having a grievance shall attempt to privately discuss this problem first with the immediate supervisor or the administrator who has the authority to remedy the problem before a formal grievance shall be filed, the grievant may be accompanied by a representative of the
	member's choice.
Resolution at Informal Step? Yes; No	
Step One – Immediate Supervisor	If, as a result of the discussion, the matter is not resolved to the satisfaction of the grievant, he/she shall file a written grievance with the grievant's immediate supervisor. A grievance filed with the immediate supervisor or
Date of filing of Step One Conference Request:	the appropriate administrator must be filed within twenty-one (21) days after the grievant could reasonably be assumed to have known of the event or
Date of Step One Conference:	action giving rise to the alleged grievance. A Step One grievance conference shall occur within five (5) days after the grievance is filed, a representative of
Date of Step One Response:	his/her choice may accompany the grievant. Twenty-four (24) hours advance notification concerning representation must be given to the supervisor. The supervisor shall file a written decision on the grievance within ten (10) days.
Step Two – Superintendent	In the event a grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved at Step One, the grievant may file within ten (10) days of the administrator's written decision at Step One, a serve of the prior green with the Synapsister deat. Within Fire (5)
Date of filing of Step Two Conference Request:	at Step One, a copy of the grievance with the Superintendent. Within five (5) days after such written grievance is filed, the grievant, who may have a representative of his/her choice, and the Superintendent or designee shall
Date of Step Two Conference:	meet at a Step Two grievance conference to discuss the grievance. Twenty- four (24) hours advance notification concerning representation must be given
Date of Step Two Response:	to the Superintendent or designee. The Superintendent or designee shall file a written decision within ten (10) days of the Step Two grievance conference and communicated in writing to the grievant and the Association President.
Step Three – Board of Education	If the grievant is not satisfied with the written step two grievance response of the Superintendent, the grievant may, within fourteen (14) days receiving the Superintendent's step two response, through the UACT Executive
Date of filing of Step Three Conference Request:	Committee, request a review by the Board of Education. The request shall be submitted in writing through the Superintendent of Schools who shall attach
Date of Step Three Conference:	all related papers and forward the request to the Board of Education. The Board, or a committee thereof, shall review the grievance, hold a hearing with
Date of Step Three Response:	grievant in executive session, if requested, and render a Step Three decision in writing within fourteen (14) days.
Grievance Response: Granted; Denied	in whiting water (11) days.
(Attach Response)	
Step Four – Mediation Grievant elects to forgo Mediation per Article 16:	If, after receiving the Step Three grievance decision of the Board, the grievant remains unsatisfied, the grievant shall request in writing that the matter be submitted to grievance mediation with the Federal Mediation and
Date of filing of Step Four Mediation Request:	Conciliation Service (FMCS), unless the grievance pertains to an issue affecting the member's wages (including but not limited to suspension, demotion, termination, non-renewal, RIF, supplemental contracts, and salary
Date of Step Four Mediation:	schedule placement). Mediation is voluntary when a member's wages are
	affected as a result of the act which precipitated the grievance. This request shall be made within fourteen (14) days from the receipt of the Step Tree grievance decision of the Board. When applicable, the parties agree to
	participate in the mediation of all the issues set forth in the grievance(s) at the first meeting date available to the mediator, but no later than thirty (30) days
	from the filing of the request for mediation. If the mediation process is not successful or is not completed within thirty (30) days of the request for
	mediation and the grievant remains unsatisfied, the grievance may proceed to the next step.
Step Five – Binding Arbitration	If the grievant is not satisfied by the decision of the Board and appropriately elects not to submit the matter to grievance mediation, or if the grievant is not
Date of filing of Step Five Request:	satisfied with the results of the mediation, the Association, through the UACT Executive Committee, may within ten (10) days of receipt of the written
But of filing of Step 111e request.	decision of the Board at Step Three (if mediation is not elected) or the conclusion of the mediation submit the grievance to binding arbitration
	according to the voluntary rules of the American Arbitration Association. Written notice of that advancement shall be given to the Board President, the
	Superintendent and the Treasurer. If the parties mutually agree, the grievance
	may be submitted to expedited arbitration.

Appendix H: Certificated Personal Leave Form

CERTIFICATED PERSONAL LEAVE FORM Urbana City Schools

Employee Name		Date				
Current Assi	gnment/Building		Subject/Grade			
□ perso □ activ □ fune	onal business or obligations that of ities, functions, or obligations where the form individuals not identified and one of the control of the	cannot be handled at oth hich are personally imp in Article 22, Sections I	ner than scheduled work time ortant and/or necessary to the staff member D.2 and D.3 (¼ day increments allowed)			
				not appropriate and		
2. vaca 3. to ac 4. purci 5. respo 6. any f I hereby cert of the curren	tions, travel time to extend a sch- company spouse on a business transe of an automobile or other classibilities related to a job not as function which may result in persify that my intended use of the Negotiated Agreement.	ool break, or other recre rip or earned vacation hattels unless circumstar isociated with the school sonal financial gain for of this personal leave	eational pursuits nces exist that prohibit that transaction taking place I district the employee at the sacrifice of the employee's sch we falls within the regulations of the Pers	nool responsibilities		
Employee Si	gnature	Date	Principal/Supervisor Signature	Date		
of the school circumstance	year or the day before or es occur that would require	after a vacation per e it to be necessary	riod or holiday or on a parent teacher cor and if approved by the Superintendent/de	nference day unlessesignee. However		
Employee Si	gnature	Date	Principal/Supervisor Signature	Date		
Date received Pers Day Day	d in Central Office sonal Days Granted s used or applied for prior rs requested with this form	r to this request				
			Date	Approved		
Reason						

Appendix I: Certificated Leave Without Pay Form

CERTIFICATED LEAVE WITHOUT PAY FORM Urbana City Schools

Employee Name			Date			
Current Assignment/Building			Subject/Grade			
The undersigned is hereby mal PAY on the following date(s): for the following reason:						
Employee Signature	Date	Princip	al/Supervisor Signature	Date		
Board Approval Date						
Superintendent Signature						

ADDENDUM – APPROVED MOUS

URBANA CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING Article 9 Intra-School Substitutes

This memorandum of understanding is by and between the Urbana City School District Board of Education ("Board") and the Urbana Association of Classroom Teachers ("UACT) and executed on this 16th day of November, 2021.

Whereas, the class schedule at the Junior High School for the 2021-2022 school year has been modified to reflect more of a "block" schedule rather than a traditional schedule.

Whereas the Board and UACT desire to revise the language in Section 9(D) of the current collective bargaining agreement (CBA) between the parties in the following manner:

- Certificated employees will be paid for substituting according to the following rates:
- Ten dollars (\$10.00) for up to twenty-five (25) minutes or twenty dollars (\$20.00) for periods of twenty-six (26) to fifty (50) minutes at the Elementary level.
- 2. Twenty dollars (\$20.00) per period at Urbana High School.
- Fifteen dollars (\$15.00) for up to a half block (38 minutes) 3. and thirty dollar (\$30.00) for a full block (78 minutes) at Urbana Junior High School.

This revision shall be in effect as of August 23, 2021, and shall continue as long as the Urbana Junior High School follows a block schedule or until otherwise modified by the parties in writing.

BOARD OF EDUCATION	CLASSROOM TEACHERS
Charles St.	Kapl. Muli 15:CBSC

URBANA ASSOCIATION OF

Charles Thiel, Superintendent Kathryn Zaborowski, Kevin Bowdle, **UACT Co-Presidents**

Date: 11-16-21 Date: 11-5-2021

AS APPROVED BY THE BOARD OF EDUCATION ON 11-16-21

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

Joint Supplemental Committee Building Leadership Supplemental Recommendation

This memorandum of understanding is by and between the Urbana City School District Board of Education ("Board") and the Urbana Association of Classroom Teachers ("UACT") and executed on this 16 day of November, 2021.

Whereas, the Board and UACT negotiated a Collective Bargaining Agreement ("CBA") with effective dates of June 1, 2021 through May 31, 2024, which includes a provision in Article 3.K to initiate a joint supplemental committee to review building leadership supplemental contract; and

Whereas, this committee completed this review and has made recommendations to the Superintendent and UACT Co-Presidents; and

Therefore, the Board and UACT desire to revise <u>Article 3 – Supplemental Contracts</u> in the following manner:

H. Department/Grade Level Chairpersons and House Deans

2-3 members

4-6-members

7+ members

Membership includes the department chairperson

High School departments recognized for chairperson stipends are:

Business/Media Techno	logy Guidance	English
Science	Fine Arts	Health/Physical Ed.
Special Education	Social Studies	Foreign Language
Vocational	Math	

ELA Math Science
Social Studies Intervention Specialist Related Arts

Junior High departments recognized for chairperson stipends are:

English —	- Social Studies	
Science	Special Education	Physical Ed/Health
SCICILCE	Special Education	r mysicar Eurricanin
Technology/Gu	idance/Arts	

ELA Math Science Social Studies Intervention Specialist Related Arts When there are two or more members in the building, Elementary School departments recognized for chairperson stipends are one per grade level per building.

Marth Elementory	South Elementary
North Elementary	South Elementary
Fact Flamentary	Local Intermediate
East Elementary	Docar Intermediate

Numbers in each department/grade level shall be based on assignment of teachers as of the beginning of each school year. Department chairs shall receive written notification of member assignments by no later than the first teacher day of each year.

A House Dean supplemental contract will be offered for each of the four (4) Junior High Houses.

In addition, the Board and UACT desire to revise Appendix C: Supplemental Contracts Salary Schedule of the CBA in the following manner:

REMOVE:

Group		Step 0	Step 1	Step 2	Step 0	Step 1	Step 2
4	Department Chair 7+ Teachers	\$3,517.11	\$3,907.90	\$4,298.69	0.0900	0.1000	0.1100
5	Department Chair 4-6 Teachers	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	\$3,907.90	0.0800	0.0900	0.1000
6	Department Chair 1-3 Teachers	\$2,735.53	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	0.0700	0.0800	0.0900

ADD:

Group	Title	Step 0	Step 1	Step 2	Step 0	Step 1	Step 2
5	JH House Dean (4)	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	\$3,907.90	0.0800	0.0900	0.1000
6	Elementary Grade Level Chair (6)	\$2,735.53	\$3,126.32	\$3,517.11	0.0700	0.0800	0.0900
6+	High School Department Chair (6)	\$2,344.74	\$2,735.53	\$3,126.32	0.0600	0.0700	0.0800
9	Junior High Department Chair (6)	\$1,172.37	\$1,563.16	\$1,953.95	0.0300	0.0400	0.0500
12	High School PBIS Coordinator	\$586.19	\$781.58	\$879.28	0.0150	0.0200	0.0225

In addition, the Board and UACT desire to revise <u>Article 28 – Professional Development</u> in the following manner:

A. District Leadership Team ("DLT")

The District Leadership Team (DLT) shall include nine (9) bargaining unit members (approved by the UACT President) including a Title I reading or math specialist with at least one representative from each building. Appointments shall be forwarded to the UACT president no later than thirty (30) days prior to the DLT's first scheduled meeting for approval. No more than nine (9) administrators shall serve on the DLT. Bargaining unit members shall serve a three (3) year term

with at least three (3) members replaced each year. Teachers actively serving on the DLT shall be paid a stipend of eight hundred dollars (\$800) per school year.

- B. Building Leadership Team ("BLT")
 - Each building shall have a Building Leadership Team (BLT) which shall consist of bargaining unit members (approved by the UACT President), and administration. A list of BLT members shall be provided to the UACT President by October 1 of each year. The majority of this committee must be members of the UACT bargaining unit.
 - a. The High School BLT shall have up to six (6) teachers who will be paid a stipend of four hundred dollars (\$400) per school year.
 - b. The Junior High BLT shall have up to six (6)teachers who will be paid a stipend of four hundred dollars (\$400) per school year.
 - c. The Elementary BLT shall have up to fourteen (14) teachers who will be paid a stipend of four hundred dollars (\$400) per school year.
 - 2. By October 1 of each year, the administration shall share with each BLT the projected building budget and resources available to the building for the school year. Each individual Building Leadership Team shall devise a yearly building improvement plan for professional development. This plan shall provide guidelines for the distribution of all available resources as long as this plan is consistent with the goals and objectives of the individual building as well as those of the district, it shall be approved by the Superintendent.

These revisions shall be in effect as of November 16, 2021, and shall continue throughout the term of the current CBA or until otherwise modified by the parties in writing.

The above supplemental contracts and stipends shall be pro-rated for one-half (0.5) for the 2021-2022 school year.

URBANA CITY SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION

Darrell Thomas,

President, Urbana Board of Education

Date: 1/-16-2021

URBANA ASSOCIATION OF CLASSROOM TEACHERS

Kathryn Zaborowski & Kevin Bowdle

Co-Presidents, UACT

Date: 11-16-2021